JUST IN TIME ADAPTIVE INTERVENTIONS. CAN SMARTPHONES MAKE OFFICE WORKERS MORE PHYSICALLY ACTIVE?

THE NOVO NORDISK CASE

by

Andrea Bondi



Dissertation submitted 07-Jun-2018

.

Thesis submitted: 07-Jun-2018 Supervisor: Prof. Pascal Madeleine, Aalborg University Student: Andrea Bondi, Biomedical Engineering and Informatics

Printed in Denmark by Andrea Bondi, 7th June 2018

1

JUST IN TIME ADAPTIVE INTERVENTIONS. CAN SMARTPHONES MAKE OFFICE WORKERS MORE PHYSICALLY ACTIVE?

INTRODUCTION

The primary objective of this thesis is to design JITAI Walk, a Just In Time Adaptive Intervention (JITAI) in order to improve physical activity (PA) in a working environment which widely differs from controlled laboratory settings.

The majority of adult time is spent in a sedentary behavior, especially sitting (1).

One of the main reasons for sitting is the work performed in office by "knowledge workers" also known as "white collars". Knowledge workers spend majority of their time working is sitting position and this has been shown to be deleterious for health (2), even though leisure time is spent active enough to fulfill international guidelines. (3)

The experiment is carried out in collaboration with a department of a Danish, well known pharmaceutical company, Novo Nordisk A/S.

A group of 21 employees agreed to be part of the JITAI Walk.

Results have shown that JITAI Walk made possible to increase physical activity during working time by designing a JITAI. An important component of the intervention is the design of the mobile application and its activity notification.

In fact, as shown in JITAI Walk, notifications sent on specified conditions, not only make workers aware of their activity levels, but also increase awareness of the importance of being physically active throughout the day.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A kiss to my wife for being patient.

Many thanks to my supervisor Pascal Madeleine who has given me help when needed while letting me explore the beauty of this research field. His deep knowledge in the field is contagious and I gained wide knowledge of the great work carried out from his team at Aalborg University.

Special appreciations to Novo Nordisk and specifically to the MARS Quality department that has agreed in providing brave employees for my experiment.

Thanks to my family for being present, even from far away.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter 1. Health risks related to sedentary behavior and benefit of physical activity	
1.1. Definition of Sedentary Behavior	7
1.2. Causes for sedentary behavior	7
1.3. Phisiological implications of sedentary behavior	8
1.4. How much does physical inactivity cost?	9
1.5. The benefit of physical activity	10
1.6. Summary	11
Chapter 2. Sitting, a type of sedentary behavior 12	
2.1. Why excessive sitting poses a healthrisk?	12
2.2. Benefit of breaking the sitting	13
2.3. How much physical activity?	14
Chapter 3. causes and Interventions to reduce sedentary behavior	15
3.1. Awareness of sedentary behavior and related consequences	15
3.2. The active couch potato	16
3.3. Interventions to increase physical activity	17
3.3.1. Cognitive and Behavior interventions	17
3.3.2. Structured and lifestyle interventions	17
3.3.3. Mass campaigns	18
3.3.4. Internet delivered interventions	18
3.3.5. Standing Desks	19
3.3.6. Activity Trackers	20
3.3.7. Smartphones	21
3.4. Summary	21
Chapter 4. Just In Time Adaptive Interventions. JITAI walk 22	
4.1. Feedback	22
4.2. Just In Time Adaptive Interventions	22
4.3. Why JITAI	23
4.4. Components of JTAI	25
4.5. Intervention options	25
4.6. Tailoring variables	
4.7. Decision rules	27
4.8. JITAI for physical activity on the workplace	27
4.9. Summary	28
Chapter 5. Experiment Description	

5.1. Introduction	
5.2. Experiment Background	29
5.3. Material and Methods	29
5.4. Mobile application description	30
5.5. Representation of the process	40
Chapter 6. Data Analysis 4	11
6.1. Quantitative data	41
6.1.1. Numerical analysis	41
6.1.2. Graphical analysis	42
6.1.3. Effect of the intervention	44
6.2. Qualitative data	48
6.2.1. App usability	48
6.2.2. Productivity at work while using the app	53
Chapter 7. Discussion 5	58
Literature list6	62
Chapter 8. Appendices7	76

CHAPTER 1. HEALTH RISKS RELATED TO SEDENTARY BEHAVIOR AND BENEFIT OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

1.1. DEFINITION OF SEDENTARY BEHAVIOR

The definition of sedentary behavior finds its root in the Latin word "*sedere*" which literally means, "to sit". This behavior is characterized of having a sitting body position; it can happen during several different activities such as going out with friends for playing table games, commuting during a trip, working or just having leisure time spent watching television.

For a more appropriate definition of sedentary behavior, the concept of MET has to be introduced. MET is the unit of measure for energy expenditure. (1)

MET is defined as "Metabolic Equivalent" and it's a physiological measure that expresses the energy cost of physical activities and is defined as the ratio of metabolic rate during a specific physical activity to a reference metabolic rate. By definition:

$$1~\mathrm{MET}~=1\frac{\mathrm{kcal}}{\mathrm{kg}*h}~=4.184\frac{\mathrm{kJ}}{\mathrm{kg}*h}=1.1622222...\frac{\mathrm{W}}{\mathrm{kg}}$$

Sedentary behavior is defined as performing physical activity with energy expenditure of 1.0 - 1.5 MET (1). Examples of sedentary activities are watching TV, working at the workstation or commuting by car.

As opposite, active behavior is defined as having physical activity level in the range of 3 to 8 METs (1). Typical examples are sports such as cycling, walking/running or swimming. Finally, light intensity activities are defined by an energy expenditure of maximum 2.9 METs.(1)

1.2. CAUSES FOR SEDENTARY BEHAVIOR

Are now shown the main causes for sedentary behavior found in literature.

TV watching is a recurrent reason for sedentary behavior. Data from the "Health Professional Follow Up" demonstrated that increasing the amount of TV watching during leisure time has a strong association with weight gain and this relation is not dependent of exercise level or dietary choices. (6)

In the young population, increase in watching TV was positively related with decrease in physical activity. The more children aged the more the relationship between the two indicators became stronger. The range between age 6 and 7 could be critical for changes in BMI for children watching TV and/or playing computer game.

Behavioral change leading to spend less time watching television and more time doing physical activity might prevent obesity among children (7).

Concerning the adult population, sedentary behavior such as sitting is so widely spread that sitting has been defined as the new smoking. (34)

Of course, sitting or being active depends on the type of job. In fact, in the adult population, the occupation has been found having an effect in the determination of physical activity level. (3)

Sitting at a desk every day can lead to muscuskeletal disorder, chronic diseases such as obesity and type-2 diabetes and cancer. (36)(37)(38)(39)

In regard to European population, it has been seen that higher body weight is associated with lack of physical activity in adults and literature has pointed out that a reduction in energy expenditure during leisure time might be the trigger for obesity on large scale. (5)

So, in broader terms, sedentary behavior is triggered by inactivity due on choices of the individual, for example spending leisure time on the couch watching TV, or due to the nature of the occupation, for example, office workers are prone to spend more time sitting in front of their computers compared to physical workers.

Now that some major root causes have been identified, it is important to understand why sedentary behavior is unhealthy for the human organism.

1.3. PHISIOLOGICAL IMPLICATIONS OF SEDENTARY BEHAVIOR

After taking into account the totality of weekly physical activities such as walking, climbing stairs and play sports, the Harvard Alumni Study has concluded that men with an energy expenditure less than 2000 Kcal/week, had a 31% higher risk of death when compared with more active men. (2)

Metabolic dysfunction is one of the demonstrated consequences of sedentary behavior, it is characterized by decreased levels of cholesterol (High Density Cholesterol), increased levels of triglyceride and decreased sensitivity to insulin. (8)

Concerning bone health, it has been shown that physical inactivity leads to increase in bone resorption without contemporary changes in bone formation, which results in a reduction of mineral content in bones and may lead to osteoporosis. (10)

A profound effect of being physically inactive can be noted at cardiovascular level.

In fact, physical inactivity is a major cause of predisposition to cardiovascular disease, in particular ischemic heart disease (11). Moreover, available data suggests that

ischemic heart disease and physical activity are inversely related and in a dose-response relation. (11)

When taking in account metabolic issues, diabetes comes quickly to mind. As seen previously, being physically inactive increase adiposity and might result in obesity, which is strictly associated with type 2 diabetes (45).

1.4. HOW MUCH DOES PHYSICAL INACTIVITY COST?

Reducing physical inactivity is not only a matter of increasing quality of life but also reducing the economic burden of the negative effects of a sedentary lifestyle.

The economic burden of sedentary behavior was calculated to be around 54 billion euros of which around 13 billion was paid by the private sector, 10 million by the households and 31 billion by the public sector. (14)

Deaths related to physical inactivity led to loss in productivity for around \$14 billion dollars and around 13 million disability adjusted life years. (15)

In Denmark, the annual net costs of the health care system related to physical inactivity are, DKK 2,883 million. The production loss corresponds to a saving in future consumption of DKK 4,240 million as a result of shortened lifetime. (39)

A difference between high and low-income countries exists and data suggests that the high income countries pay the cost of physical inactivity with direct money (healthcare costs and indirect costs) while low and middle income countries pay the cost by day of life lost. (15)

Furthermore, the cost of physical inactivity is likely to grow since low and middle countries develop. (15)

In the private sector, costs are even more of interest and managers not always understand the actual burden of physical inactivity. To prevent negative effect of inactivity, middle to large sized companies try to gather HR data in order to find patterns of absenteeism/presenteeism.

Literature have been established the role of physical activity programs and their relation to healthcare costs. In a study, a sample of 517 employees were studied and healthcare costs were compared between exercisers and non-exercisers. Exercisers were part of a corporate health and fitness program. Exercise was associated with cost reduction due to decrease in illness whereas illness increased among non-exercisers. The total healthcare cost for exercisers was almost 50% lower compared with non-exercisers. (18)

Stress or burnout due to longer working time might lead to being less physically active since the time to exercise become shorter and because people that work longer hours tend to be more tired when they come home from work. In general, a wide spectrum of health risks can be associated to long working hours. (19)

Physical inactivity might also trigger presenteeism.

Presenteeism means having reduced productivity at work due to health issues that can vary from physical sickness to mental problem, for example due to stress or other physical conditions. (20) (21)

Finally, as showed, sedentary behavior generates chronic conditions, which affect not only employees but also their productivity.

Obese employees experience a 4,2% loss in productivity due to health issues, which is convertible in 506 dollars per obese employee. (22)

The same can be said for diabetic employees. In fact, diabetes has a strong predictive effect of absenteeism and action to reduce BMI and prevent diabetes should be included in health program in organizations. (23)

Overall, sedentary behavior affects negatively our society in two main ways. The first one is a direct negative effect on the health of citizens that, by being physically inactive, have higher chances to have chronic conditions and thus increasing probability to burden the healthcare system. The second negative outcome is because the very same employees who lack enough daily movement are less productive in their daily jobs.

1.5. THE BENEFIT OF PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Being physically active means exercising e.g. practicing sports, but it also indicates the mere movement of the body and it is in opposition with a sedentary behavior mainly characterized by very limited amount of movement.

It has to be specified that "physical activity", "exercise" and "physical fitness" are worlds that indicate different topics even though they are often used as synonyms.

Physical activity is defined as bodily movement created in our body by muscles and it has an energy expenditure which is measured in kilocalories. Examples of physical activities are sports, dynamic occupational activities or other activities. (24)

Exercise belongs to the physical activity family and it is a physical activity that is planned for a specific interval of time. Often, exercise repeats with a certain temporary pattern and it has an aesthetic goal or it is related to improving physical fitness. (24)

Finally, physical fitness is defined as set of parameters to describe health or skills. Tests are designed to quantify those parameters. (24)

Literature provides a vast amount of studies showing that physical activity has positive effect on health by being a contributor to prevention of many chronic diseases. (46) (47) (48)

In particular, observational studies provide evidence that being physically active and thus having good fitness level, is associated with reduce risk of dying prematurely for any causes and in particular for cardiovascular disease. (46)

An important feature of physical activity is the fact that apparently, there is a doseresponse relation, which means that people who exercise the most, have the lowest risk of dying prematurely. (25)

Several analysis have highlighted a reduction of at least 50% in mortality among people with high level of fitness compared to people who have a low fitness level. (33) (40) (41)

To increase health is important to increase fitness level, and in order to do so, general population can engage in many different activities, both during leisure time and at work.

Despite the differences related to type of sport practiced, both resistance and aerobic exercises have been associated with decrease in risk of type 2 diabetes. (26) (27) (28) (29)

It also appears that physical activity, which is done as part of a job or during leisure time is, associated with reduction in incidence of certain types of cancers, in particular colon and breast cancer. (30) (31) (32)

1.6. SUMMARY

It appears evident that increasing physical activity is an effective way for increasing health levels, reduce costs to the healthcare system and increase productivity level of employees.

Taken in account that adults in industrialized countries spend at least 1/3 of their time at work, interventions aimed at increasing physical activity at the workplace appear critical.

This is especially true for office workers since they spend most of their time working in front of a computer (42), and in seated position (43).

Furthermore, during office time, computer workers are more sedentary with less walking/standing time during working days than during leisure days. (44)

The main aim of JITAI Walk is to increase physical activity among office workers by routinely trigger interventions that prompt employees to walk a certain number of steps.

CHAPTER 2. SITTING, A TYPE OF SEDENTARY BEHAVIOR

As previously discussed, sedentary behavior is the absence of movement with a consequent metabolic requirement which is close to baseline. In Denmark, physical inactivity accounts for 7-8% of deaths, which amount to 50,000 yers of life lost every year and a reduction of life expectancy of the population of 9-10 months. (7)

One of the most common sedentary behaviors is sitting for extended periods. (21)

Sitting for long bouts of time has been suggested being associated with higher mortality risk due to cardiovascular disease. (1)

Observations from the middle of 20th century have shown that men with occupations that required sitting for long time had twice the risk of cardiovascular disease compared with men whose jobs were physically active. (4) These results still hold true now. (2)

For example, higher rates of cardiovascular events were noted for sedentary bus drivers and mail sorters in contrast to more active bus drivers and postmen. (5)

Similar conclusions were reported for sedentary and physically active workers working in the railroad industry. (6)

Even among physically active individuals there was a strong association between sitting and increased mortality. (23)

Sitting time appears to be independent from mortality rate if taken in account only levels of physical activity per se; for this reason, long periods of sitting cannot be compensated with occasional physical activity during leisure time even if people are more active than advised by guidelines. (1)

2.1. WHY EXCESSIVE SITTING POSES A HEALTHRISK?

Many are the potential causes that lead to health risks in association with extended sitting.

From different studies has emerged that restriction of movement shows adverse events to the change of the cardiac stroke volume and its output (2) and it changes tolerance to glucose (3).

As previously mentioned, epidemiological evidence has shown that too much exposure to sitting can pose health risk even though recommendation for weekly/daily physical activity are met. (1)

Sitting is classified as health risk per se for mainly two reasons. (8)

The first reason is that sitting and physical activity are poorly correlated and just by increasing physical activity, the health risks of sitting are not solved. (23)

In fact, during sitting, muscles are passive and insulin resistance increases. (24)

Consequently, insulin resistance influences the transport and oxidation of fatty acids in the muscular tissue; this process cannot be restored by merely perform seldom intense exercise and it needs a more continuous schedule of physical activity. (8)

2.2. BENEFIT OF BREAKING THE SITTING

Given all the literature at hand, it can be seen that people need to leave chairs more often both during working and leisure time by engaging in physical activity.

Breaking up sitting after a meal using short bouts of activity is associated with how genes of skeletal muscles express in term of cellular development, growth, metabolism of lipids and carbohydrates. (9)

Activities made of 2 minutes of movement every 20 minutes of sitting may have beneficial implications due to changes in expression of these genes. (9)

According to literature, interruptions during sedentary time were associated with beneficial changes in metabolic risk variables such as adiposity measure, triglycerides and plasma glucose (2-h plasma glucose). (10)

Furthermore, this beneficial effect on metabolic markers may also be an indicator of increased energy expenditure since there are frequent physical movements to shift from sitting position to an active position. (11)

Even for activities like standing, instead of sitting, results have shown a substantial increase in total energy expenditure and greater resistance to fat gain. (12)

However, some other studies show that in order to lower considerably postprandial glucose levels, it might be required to engage in activities that are metabolically more intense than simple standing. (15)

In regard to the number of breaks from sitting, a research shows that regular breaks (around 2 minutes) from prolonged sitting (around 30 minutes), have the capacity of lowering postprandial glucose and concentration of insulin in healthy adults with normal BMI. (13)

In addition to a positive effect on metabolic markers, switching position from seated to standing every 30 minutes during the workday, may lead to a significant reduction in level of fatigue and discomfort at the lower back in office workers. (14)

Interestingly, it has been shown that interrupting sitting with breaks does not influence appetite or the volume of consumed food even though the metabolic requirements increase due to the increased physical activity. (16)

Finally, it looks like all the different positive components of interrupting sitting such as type of activity, intensity and frequency, affect people differently according to their personal characteristics, nevertheless, interrupting sitting and change it with physical activity appears beneficial for anyone. (17) (18)

2.3. HOW MUCH PHYSICAL ACTIVITY?

Guidelines have been designed to help people to get sufficient amount of physical activity.

According to WHO (World Health Organization), children and adolescent aged 5 to 17 should perform a minimum of 60 minutes of moderate to vigorously intense physical activity every day. Among these activities there should be at least 3 sessions per week that aim to strengthen muscles and bones.

If the limit is exceeded, there will be additional health benefits. (19)

For the adult population, aged from 18 to 65, requirements are expressed in terms of 150 minutes of intense physical activity during the whole week or a mix of moderate and intense physical activity. (19)

For added benefits, increasing moderate physical activity to 300 minutes per week.

Activities that aim at strengthening muscles should be performed involving the major muscles groups for 2 or more days every week.

In adults aged 65 years or more the requirements are 150 minutes of moderate intensity physical activity during the week or, as a minimum, 75 minutes of vigorous physical activity per week. (19)

For added benefits, it is possible to increase moderate physical activity up to 300 minutes per week.

As practical example, a person can meet the aforementioned recommendations by walking briskly for 30 minutes 2 times during a week and then adding 20 min of jogging on two other days. Equivalently, the walks can be divided into more bouts of 10 minutes to reach 30 minutes of activity.

In addition to these aerobic activities it is important to perform activities that aim at increasing strength such lifting weight, body weight/calisthenics movements or other similar resistance exercises. (20)

CHAPTER 3. CAUSES AND INTERVENTIONS TO REDUCE SEDENTARY BEHAVIOR

This chapter addresses not only the interventions possible to reduce sedentary behavior but also the causes of low level of physical inactivity from a physical and psychological perspective. It is very important not only to act on symptoms but tackle the reason that starts it.

Physical inactivity has not to be address solely with technologies or with campaigns; it has to take into account the behavior of the individual on a given moment in time.

Awareness is an important variable that in physical activity could play a key role (8).

The beginning of the chapter offers an understanding of the awareness that people have of their own and someone's else physical activity level.

Subsequently, an analysis aims to show how wrong levels of awareness affect physical activity (and health).

As a conclusion, the chapter exposes the status of both technological and non/technological health interventions to increase awareness and thus, physical activity during daily life, including at the workplace.

3.1. AWARENESS OF SEDENTARY BEHAVIOR AND RELATED CONSEQUENCES

Although it looks easy to avoid sedentary behavior by introducing a weekly routine of physical exercise, it seems that people have difficulties in defining what a sedentary behavior is.

Studies show how people are not able to accurately define sedentary behavior and therefore they cannot foresee any relationship between sedentary behavior and negative health outcomes. (8) (59) (60)

When the question is turned upside down, people tend to be aware of how physical activity affects positively health and the tendency is to be generally interested in being more physically active. (1)

In studies conducted on children in Dutch schools have revealed that around 64% of the study population is not aware of the activity level, children who were aware, were more physically active. (2)

This tells that physical activity might help increasing sense of self. In fact, Ronda et al (2001) have pointed out that individuals that are less aware of their physical activity levels are also less inclined to start increasing their daily activity. (6)(61)

Furthermore, an accurate perception to health behavior has been linked to increased intention to change health risks behavior. (2)

It is therefore important to address primarily awareness of physical activity level since it has not been done extensively and classical programs have failed expectations. (3)

From data gathered from UK, mothers are not aware of the physical activity guidelines set by government. Since they do not know how much their children should be active, it is highly unlikely that guidelines alone are successful in changing behavior. (4)

Generally, in the adult world, despite all the effort and resources invested in promotional activities to increase physical activity, only a third of adults can accurately identify the guideline and therefore being aware of the required amount of physical activity. (5)

This is particularly true among unemployed and less educated people; and due to lack of knowledge, it has been estimated that only 36% of participants were found to meet recommendations. (5)

Some people have a general sense of awareness in their level of physical activity, but these feelings are often wrong, and people tend to either overestimate or underestimate. (53)

Overall, among 57% of inactive adults, 50% overestimated their physical activity levels and thought that they were following recommendations. (6)

A relation between physical activity awareness and BMI was found. People who overestimate their physical activity have been found having a lower BMI and they were engaged in more physical activity, but activity level was not enough to be classified as active. (8)

As opposite, people who underestimated their physical activity level had higher BMI and were less active. (8) This might suggest that over estimators have greater indicators of health compared to the under-estimator counterpart. (7) (9) (10)

This effect could be explained given a positive bias that over estimators might have in relation to health whereas under-estimators have a negative bias that prevent them from increase their activity levels. (63)

3.2. THE ACTIVE COUCH POTATO

Guidelines are important and programs that enforce behavior towards those required amount of physical activity help creating awareness. More has to be done to reach desired outcome for these kind of programs since, has seen before, self-awareness does not normally reflect real behavior.

A recent classification of people in the physical activity realm is the "active couch potato".

An active couch potato is a person that manages to reach physical activity guidelines but spend the majority of time in sedentary behavior. As seen in the previous chapter, to meet WHO physical activity guidelines at work it is not a guarantee of vibrant health and, on the contrary, it can worsen health (62). Active couch potatoes manage to do 30 minutes of moderately intense physical activity but spend around 70% of awaken time in sedentary behavior thus it appears therefore to be possible to be physically active and yet lead a sedentary life. (11)

3.3. INTERVENTIONS TO INCREASE PHYSICAL ACTIVITY

Given the possible causes of physical inactivity, some interventions have been designed in order to prevent behavior from resulting in health complications. Such strategies tackle the problem of physical inactivity from a technological and not technological standpoint.

3.3.1. COGNITIVE AND BEHAVIOR INTERVENTIONS

Cognitive and behavioral interventions both aim at resolving medical conditions by leveraging psychological strategies.

Cognitive interventions normally aim at increasing knowledge about a certain topic (i.e. physical activity and its effect on health) while behavioral interventions analyze behavior of a person (or group of people) in regard to given guidelines or programs. (54)

Behavioral strategies used in chronically ill adults show that they are superior to cognitive strategies therefore they are suitable to be used in other types of chronic behaviors (22).

Behavioral interventions include goal setting, monitor progresses, giving feedbacks, monitor consequences and monitor prescriptions. (12)

In regard to physical activity it has been found that education on the topic doesn't increase the size of the desired effect since the population is generally already aware of the benefits of physical activity on health and therefore, designing effective practical plans and follow up on them has been found to be most effective. (12)

Concerning the modality of delivery, face to face behavioral interventions have been shown to be received better and the content was retained more compared to other modality such as mass media campaigns, emails although there is a lot of unexpressed potential in the computerized way to deliver interventions. (13)

3.3.2. STRUCTURED AND LIFESTYLE INTERVENTIONS

Structured interventions are made by planning training sessions on certain times of the week while lifestyle interventions address small lifestyle changes.

Structured interventions bring greater differences in the lifestyle of an individual who can encounter difficulties and consequently build resistance against the approach. Resistance leads soon to generate barriers such as lack of time, bad weather or lack of facilities. (15)

Therefore, analyze and understand what the root causes of unhealthy behaviors are, is a crucial point for an intervention. (14)

To help overcome barriers, lifestyle interventions aim at reaching physical activity targets by increasing behavioral skills of an individual. These behavioral skills are associated with accepting, adopting and sustainably maintaining activity that increase health.

Lifestyle interventions have been used as alternative to classical fitness-based activities with success. (16)

After all, structured interventions are effective, in fact, both lifestyle and structured interventions produced significant and comparable beneficial changes in physical activity such as increased overall cardiovascular fitness, regulating blood pressure and reducing percentage of body fat in 24 months. (16) Since the lifestyle intervention is easier to follow, it's good news that it produces such a positive result. (16)

The benefits given by lifestyle intervention build a solid, cost-effective base for healthcare providers to help citizens to make significant improvements in physical activity levels, overall fitness and cardiovascular risk factors without the use of external structures such gyms and without attending high intensity fitness workouts. (55)

3.3.3. MASS CAMPAIGNS

Mass campaigns are a form of advertisement that can be used to spread medical guidelines or tips for creating a healthy behavior.

For example, the VERB campaign is a campaign used to promote physical activity in schools with kids between 9 and 13 years old by using paid advertisement with an adhoc commercial designed for the target group.

In just 1 year, the VERB campaign reached high levels of awareness with corresponding levels of physical activity. (17)

In Denmark, during the month of May, the Danish cyclist association (Cyklist Forbundet) holds a national campaign called "We cycle to work" (vi cycler til arbejde). Aim of the campaign is to increase physical activity across adult workers by generating a light competition both between and within organizations. In 2018, 58.437 employees joined the campaign. (63)

We cycle to work is a great example of how a mass campaign can increase physical activity on large scale.

3.3.4. INTERNET DELIVERED INTERVENTIONS

Since 2000 there has been an increase in internet usage of more than 300% that counts around 1.5 billion users worldwide which is around 23% of the world's population. (18)

This growth resulted in both positive and negative effects on health since computer usage has also been linked with increased sedentary behavior. (64)

Especially true is that an increasing amount of people use internet to access health related information, this gives a very interesting opportunity to design and deliver interventions that aim to change behavior in regard to physical activity. (19) (20) (21)

Findings have shown that interventions delivered over the internet are effective for producing small although significant positive changes in physical activity. (21)

It has to be considered that, even if the beneficial effects are small, there is an amplification effect given the broad range of receivers among the growing internet population. For this reason, internet delivered interventions might have powerful implications for solving problems rooted to lack of physical activity. (22)

3.3.5. STANDING DESKS

A type of intervention typically found in the workplace is the use of standing desks.

Standing desks are type of working desks which height can be adjusted in order to work sitting or standing.

There is strong evidence that standing desks have the capacity of reducing sitting time and thus reducing sedentary behavior. (45)

Workplace regulations are country specific. In Denmark, if an employee's job requires more than 2h of sitting or standing, the law impose to equip the employee with a standing desk.

Standing desks might not only be an effective tool for reducing sedentary behavior but also to promote health thanks to increased knowledge, self-efficacy and healthy eating. (46) (47)

Other types of desks are the walking desks, their aim is to actively increase physical activity. Walking desks are made of two main parts, the desk and the treadmill. The desk is a classical desk, which is fixed on top of a frame. At the bottom, a treadmill is connected with the lower part of the frame and allow employees to walk while working.

Both standing desks and walking desks have shown to have an ability for improving health outcomes when used consistently. (57) (58)

Treadmill desks have been shown to be superior in improving biomarkers (lower BMI, lower waist circumference, lower 2-h plasma glucose, lower triglycerides and higher HDL-cholesterol) in comparison with standing desks. These improvements might be linked to the greater effort required to use a treadmill desk. (48)

Both types of desks increase energy expenditure compared to sitting and this suggest that they can be helpful in maintaining energy balance. (49)

A study even indicated that, for obese employees, if sitting computer time was replaced by walking computer time by using a walking desk, the energy expenditure would increase by 100 kcal/h. In real life, if obese employees were to exchange sitting computer time with walking computer time with 2-3 hours per day, by eating the same number of calories, they could potentially lose 20-30 Kg per year, reducing cardiometabolic risk factors. (50)

Furthermore, standing allowed performance to be steady with no evident decrease in work performance over time. Although some training is needed to adapt to the new

working style, treadmill desks have also shown to keep productivity at normal levels. (52) (53)

Changing posture was useful in reducing perceived workload. (51)

Task length does especially affect the benefit of standing desks. Substitution of prolonged sitting with prolonged standing might results in feeling of discomfort in legs, back or shoulders. (51)

3.3.6. ACTIVITY TRACKERS

Technology is evolving quickly, and it aims to provide support in our daily lives. It is especially true for the world of activity trackers which nowadays have taken the form of evolved watches, capable of quantifying daily activities and give an overview of someone's physical activity, heart rate, calories introduced, calories burned and sleep analysis, just to name the most common features now available on the market.

Activity trackers register activities using sensors and advanced signal processing techniques. Data is normally stored locally on the device or sent to a server and a dashboard of the daily activities is shown to the user in order to get an instant feedback and to generate a sense of progress/regress.(23)

One of the main aims of activity trackers is to enhance physical awareness. Among the physical activity guidelines, the "10.000 steps rule" is a very popular type of physical activity parameter. (31)

However, as discussed in previous sections, the majority of people is not aware of their compliance with recommendation. Under estimations or over estimations of actual walked steps is often present. Activity trackers help tackle this issue.

Visualizing data helps understand quickly and enhances awareness by looking at plots; users quickly grasp if their behavior reflects plans or some corrections have to be made. (24)

Furthermore, thanks to the world of social media, sharing results and other kind of data allows individuals to support each other and this may increase the possibilities of being consistent. (26)

Researchers have named the phenomenon of tracking activities "Lifelogging" (27), "Quantified Self" (28) or "Personal Informatics" (29).

Activity trackers offer the unique advantage to transform biomedical signal in data collected by motion sensors such as accelerometers that can be stored and analyzed. Data warehousing technique allow for both long plan and immediate interventions in order to correct unhealthy behaviors on a large scale. (56)

Similarly, mobile phone applications found their way into people lives and often (if not always) activity trackers have their own mobile application that helps showing data and support the user on different media. Mobile phone applications have been shown to be a source of motivation for increasing physical activity. (32) (33)

A mobile application requires more than developers to make people change their behavior.

In fact, changing behaviors by mixing activity trackers and related mobile applications has proven effective only when a behavioral changing technique was well developed within the mobile application. (35)

Examples of popular activity tracker devices on the market are Fitbit, Jawbone Up and Withings pulse plus and other smartwatches from brands such as Apple, Samsung and Garmin. (34)

3.3.7. SMARTPHONES

In the iTunes and Google Play stores are stored around 23.490 and 17.756 health and fitness apps respectively. Apps can be customized to user needs, they can provide feedbacks and the population reach is high. (36)

Since people carry smartphones everywhere and anytime, apps that aim at changing behavior and increase physical activity can use tailored feedbacks to be triggered at the right time or in the right place.

For this reason, mobile applications offer the opportunity to deliver real time, customized interventions that include behavior changing techniques.

Mobile health solutions are persistent, interactive, personalized and engaging and these characteristics give to mobile health the potential to become much more accessible, scalable and cost efficient. (44)

In the future, a collaboration between mobile application developers and behavior change experts could increase the use of behavior change techniques in smartphone applications and this might revolutionize the way we now promote health. (37)

Although applications turn out to be a paradigm shifter in relation to the delivery of health changing behavior, not all the apps contain the right content in terms of behavioral changing techniques. (42) (43)

3.4. SUMMARY

Interventions to increase physical activity should aim at increasing awareness among individuals that has been found to be perceived often incorrectly.

Among the types of different kind of interventions, the ones that can reach a broader audience are the ones delivered by internet or mobile applications since users are in growing number.

Furthermore, mobile application interventions leverage the fact that users carry their mobile phones almost anywhere and therefore ad hoc interventions are triggered when some specific conditions are met.

Together with signal processing techniques, mobile applications need to integrate solid behavioral changing techniques in order to facilitate the changing process.

CHAPTER 4. JUST IN TIME ADAPTIVE INTERVENTIONS. JITAI WALK

4.1. FEEDBACK

Feedback is a needed step in a loop in many different theoretical subjects, from technology to physiology and it applies particularly well to behavioural changes.

We, as humans, grow up and learn using feedback, which can be coming from ourselves (e.g. sensing unstable ground) or from someone else in our social network.

The role of feedbacks is particularly important in delivering health interventions via mobile application as it boosts awareness of personal behaviour. Without feedback, we could not be sure on our behaviour since the intervention would rely solely on the person's perception and, as previously shown, it is not reliable (see Chapter 3).

A feedback, besides alerting a person on a specific behaviour, can be used as a teaching moment in order to explain how unhealthy behaviours can be easily changed.

In this thesis project, focus is on the basics of feedbacks, how to change unhealthy behaviour, one step at the time in office settings.

In this thesis project work, focus is on the use of computer feedback and, in particular, on feedback delivered by a mobile application, which can be delivered instantly and are virtually ubiquitous since can be triggered anywhere, as long as a measuring device is available.

Due to their quick computation capabilities, computers can be programmed to keep track of the user behaviour and analyse it on a prolonged period, thus delivering important information to deliver behaviour changing techniques.

4.2. JUST IN TIME ADAPTIVE INTERVENTIONS

Just in time adaptive interventions (JITAI) are interventions that aim to deliver a feedback to a user exactly when needed. JITAI can be used in many different topics such as smoke cessation, drug addiction or PA increase related interventions.

JITAI is mainly designed for mobile phone as they are increasingly present in everyday life. JITAI have an enormous potential for adapting the delivery of an intervention to the behaviour of a user in order to prevent negative health outcomes and actively promote adoption and maintenance of healthy behaviours (2).

One of the most important characteristics of a JITAI intervention is that it is designed to dynamically change according to the individual's needs, at a certain time and only at that time. (2)

This precision in the intervention is possible thanks to the increasing availability and precision of sensors in mobile phones. (1)

Sensors in mobile phone enable the monitoring of temporal signals and represent individual state in real time.

JITAI help overcome bureaucratic barriers such as obtaining and receiving treatment, including cost, availability of therapists, scheduling and traveling to appointments, stigma of disease, and lack of therapist training (3) (4) (5).

Concerning PA, JITAI are increasingly developed for supporting behaviour change (6) (7), eating disorders (8), alcohol use (9) (10), mental illness (11) (12), smoking cessation (13), obesity/weight management (14) and other chronic disorders (15) (16).

However, despite the rapid diffusion of this technology, JITAI is still an immature field that needs to be explored more in order to become scientifically valid in a scientific context (17) (18) (19).

In fact, as shown in previous sections, mobile applications for delivering health interventions are not mature and behavioural change has to be carefully embedded in these kinds of applications (see chapter 3).

Designing a JITAI usually requires a multidisciplinary effort which involves clinicians, developers, behavioural scientists and human-computer interface specialists. In this project, I boldly embraced the effort by relying solely on the knowledge provided by the available literature and other technical support found on internet. (20)

To clearly define the JTAI intervention carried out within JITAI Walk, the different components of the JITAI are now described.

4.3. WHY JITAI

The reason for designing a JITAI intervention comes from the unpredictability of the real-life environment, which, in opposition of a laboratory environment, cannot predict users' status and related behaviour.

In fact, employees might need to sit more than expected because a meeting just got longer or because they spend more time at the canteen chatting on a problem arisen during the workday. All these events make real life situation much less predictable than a laboratory setting in which researchers plan and define all the steps during an experiment. Lower predictability calls for greater elasticity in the design of the intervention since it has to be taken in account the entire possible case scenario that "can" happen but that might not define an employee's behaviour.

Theories focused on prevention of adverse health outcome such as stress theory (21), and relapse prevention theories (22), show that the emergence of a state in which a subject is vulnerable and susceptible to a negative health behaviour is a dynamic process and anything around the subject can play a role towards the resulting behaviour.

In fact, during the experiment, any reason might make employees more vulnerable to be less physically active.

In this context, JITAI Walk identifies the individual behaviour and deliver the intervention in order to prevent the adverse health outcome. (23) (24) (25)

When external factor lead employee to be less physically active, JITAI Walk will trigger notification to break the inactivity pattern.

JITAI allow to generate a sort of "step by step" motivation which allows individuals to adopt and maintain healthy behaviours by providing short term, achievable goals and reinforce good outcomes immediately (26) (27) (28)

In JITAI Walk, this step-by-step motivation is expressed in the individual threshold calculated when the application is started for the first time.

Calculating an individual threshold means that every user will have a step threshold, which is dependent to the average of steps, performed during the baseline week.

Using an individual threshold versus a static one has the main advantage of increased engagement for less active employees who would feel discouraged by having a too high threshold. (56)

For example, if less active employees habitually walk an average of 300 steps/hour, it would be unrealistic to think that they would suddenly walk an average of 1.000 steps/hour. Too high goals would feel unachievable and thus, employees would not even attempt to walk when advised.

Overall, JITAI is a type of intervention developed to prevent falling in negative health behaviours due to moments of vulnerability and promote healthy behaviours and help maintain them by providing support at the right time or place.

A notorious example of JITAI in the area of behaviour change is FOCUS (29).

FOCUS delivered behaviour intervention to people affected by schizophrenia.

FOCUS was designed to trigger notifications to participants three times a day for assessments of difficulties in five areas (medicine adherence, mood regulation, sleep, social functioning and coping with persistent auditory hallucinations).

When the applications assessed difficulties in patient's behaviour, FOCUS recommended self-management strategies.

On the contrary, if FOCUS assessed no difficulties, it was triggering positive reinforcement notifications that helped patients continuing with the behaviour.

Other JITAI have been designed in other domains, BASICS addressed heavy drinking and smoking (30) (31), SITCOACH aimed at increasing physical activity among office workers by checking laptop activities (32) and TXT2STOP aimed at quit smoking by SMS delivery (33).

4.4. COMPONENTS OF JTAI

JITAIs are adaptive interventions (AI) specifically designed to deliver an intervention at a specific time.

Als have four main components:

- 1. Decision point
- 2. Intervention options
- 3. Tailoring variables
- 4. Decision rules

A decision point is a point in time at which an assessment must be made.

Decision points in JITAIs may be dependent on the experiment designer(s) or it is initiated by the participant and they are flexible.

If the decision point in a JITAI is decided by the experimenter, it has to be decided what is the trigger of a specific decision. For example, a researcher could decide to monitor continuously the position of a subject and it can be detected if a recovery participant is close to a liquor store (34).

In this case, the location is the decision point and it is defined by the researcher.

Decision points can be temporal (days during the week) (35) or they might be given from individual self-reporting.

Decision point initiated by the participant are typically points in which the participants explicitly needs support(36) (11).

In JITAI Walk, the experimenter defines the decision point and it is defined as a point in time (every 30 minutes) during the workday (from 8 to 16.30 Monday to Friday).

4.5. INTERVENTION OPTIONS

Intervention options include the type of delivered support, for example emotional or technical) and the source of support (automated support, social support), and modes of delivery.

In JITAIs, intervention options can be delivered at any time a certain need arises (37) (38).

These modes of intervention option are known as "Ecological momentary intervention" (EMI) and these are often used to describe interventions that can be delivered any time during the day of an individual. (39) (40)

In other science fields such as organizational behaviour, these interventions are defined as "micro interventions" to underline the shortness of the delivery and the instantaneous activity (41).

In JITAI Walk, the intervention option has been defined as emotional and technical since the mobile applications delivers an emotional message to trigger an increase in PA and provides support in moving even without leaving the desk.

The interventions delivered by the app JITAI Walk are delivered at any time during the working day of the employees, when needed.

4.6. TAILORING VARIABLES

A tailoring variable is an information used for making a treatment decision. In JITAI tailoring variables are collected in a flexible manner. This flexibility is essential to deliver an intervention just in moment of need.

Tailoring variables can be collected in 3 different ways, active assessment, passive assessment or both (42).

Active assessments are done by the individual and require that the individual is engaged. These assessments can be initiated by an individual or automatically by a system that asks the value of a certain variable, for example, asking to a subject how much, from 0-10 is his/her smoking urge.

Passive assessments require minimal or no engagement of the individual. All the activities are monitored automatically by the applications.

Innovation and advances in mobile phones have provided hidden methods for collecting information about the individual and the environment around and how they relate to each other. For example, it is possible to detect passively if an individual is going to be stressed (43) (44) (45) and then prevent alcohol consumption (46) or smoking (47).

Passive data can also provide information on the engagement of an individual with the app used to deliver the intervention (17).

In JITAI Walk, the tailoring variable is the number of steps walked and it is gathered passively as the employees do not need to interact with the app. Step count is done on the background both to calculate the individual threshold and to calculate the number of steps walked in the previous 30 minutes.

The whole JITAI Walk design is based on passive assessments because it is important to minimize employees' interaction with the app that might result in reduce working productivity. Detection of physical inactivity is also performed passively, and it is performed by accessing the number of steps done by an employee the last 30 min and comparing the value against the threshold.

4.7. DECISION RULES

Decision rules in JITAI individualize the delivery of an intervention, they link the tailoring variable and the intervention options in a systematic way. It is defined a decision rule for each decision point.

For example, in JITAI Walk, the decision rule, at every decision point (30 minutes) is defined as follows:

If steps walked previous 30 minutes < steps threshold

Then

intervention option = [trigger notification to increase PA]

Else

intervention option = [trigger notification to reinforce good behavior]

4.8. JITAI FOR PHYSICAL ACTIVITY ON THE WORKPLACE

As shown before, JITAI are suitable for different kind of interventions such smoke cessation or addiction. In literature, it has been researched, although not extensively, the use of JTAI for increasing physical activity.

In fact, many of the different interventions employed have produce only modest evidence of reduced sedentary time (48) (49) (50).

Other interventions resulted in a greater reduction in sedentary behaviour, but they included external equipment, which can be expensive and suitable only for experimental settings (51).

Sitting at work is a habit and does occur many times per day, sometimes for long periods. Therefore, interventions aimed at reducing this type of behaviour should require minimal effort from employees (52).

Nowadays, the use of mobile phones is widespread. In Europe, the daily usage of smartphones has been estimated to be 223 minutes (53) and in Denmark, 75% of all citizens have access to a smartphone (55).

Full time employees in Novo Nordisk A/S are all equipped with iPhones (5s, 6 or 6s) and thus the choice of developing JITAI Walk using an app created solely for iOS.

Furthermore, as previously explained, iPhones carry embedded sensors that have the ability to provide information on daily lifestyle of employees. For example, embedded accelerometers and gyroscopes deliver information to the motion coprocessor, which combines it, order to precisely register steps performed throughout the day. Because of this versatility, iPhones are a well-suited tool to deliver JITAI Walk during working hour in order to increase PA (54).

4.9. SUMMARY

JITAI are designed to deliver support in a timely fashion in order to address vulnerability that could lead to unhealthy behaviour and to help individuals in need to progress towards the adoption and maintenance of healthy behaviours.

The individualization of a JITAI aims to address the specific dynamic need of an individual, by providing support needed, in the right amount and at the right time.

The delivery of an intervention occurs through a decision rule which is a specification of which intervention option should be delivered and when, based on the tailoring variable.

Mobile devices provide the needed flexibility required by a JITAI. (20)

CHAPTER 5. EXPERIMENT DESCRIPTION

5.1. INTRODUCTION

The experiment consisted of a real application of a JITAI in working environment among office workers. The aim of the experiment was to establish if a JITAI is suitable for increasing physical activity among office workers during office hours at Novo Nordisk A/S. The JITAI is designed for the experiment is called JITAI Walk and it has been carried out by creating a mobile application (also called JITAI Walk) which triggers a message that encourages employees to walk. Results of the experiment will be discussed in the next chapter.

5.2. EXPERIMENT BACKGROUND

As discussed in previous chapters, sedentary behaviour affects negatively health and increase costs both in public and private sector. (1)

The aim of the experiment was to test if a JITAI intervention on the workplace could successfully increase physical activity among office workers. Office workers were chosen since their job is characterized by high level of sedentary behaviour (2).

Generally, the beneficial effect of increased physical activity in office settings is widely understood and many employees would like to move more. Often, office workers tend to be extremely focused on their tasks and lose the ability of estimating their sedentary behaviour. Employees sometimes simply forget that they have been sitting for more than 1h and it is very important to break long bouts of sitting. This JITAI aims at increasing awareness of personal physical activity level by triggering a personal message that encourages employees to walk.

A minimum of 10.000 steps per day has been shown be well known daily threshold for ensuring enough physical activity but it cannot be sustainable for everybody (3). This threshold was not used in the experiment since people all have different activity levels and for some employees, setting a high threshold of steps would be an unreachable target. For this reason, an individual threshold was used instead. The app calculates how many steps were performed in the baseline week and a threshold was therefore defined by obtaining the numbers of steps every 30 minutes (See source code for complete calculation).

5.3. MATERIAL AND METHODS

Employees were enrolled by sending out a common email within the department. In order to participate. To participate, employees were required to be:

- Full time employed
- Working in the department
- Be at the office during the baseline week and during the intervention week.

Participants gave their informed consent by signing a document.

The baseline week was a week of 5 full working days, working hours were considered to be from 8:30 to 16:30 from Monday to Friday. In the experiment, the baseline week was week number 16- 2018.

The intervention week was exactly like the baseline week. For the experiment, intervention week was week number 18-2018.

On the Friday prior to the experiment, participants were provided with the app and a short user guide was sent via email. The experimenter was available for questions or technical support during the whole duration of the experiment.

During every day of the intervention week, a morning and an afternoon reminder were sent to participants to remember to start and stop the application. At randomized intervals, emails were sent to remind participants to bring the phone with them when moving away from the desk.

The morning email stated the following:

"Dear brave participant of my experiment,

Please, remember to START the app.

I wish you a great walking day."

The afternoon reminder stated the following:

"Dear brave participant of my experiment,

Please, remember to STOP the app"

On the morning of the first intervention day, the experimenter made sure that everybody started the application.

5.4. MOBILE APPLICATION DESCRIPTION

The mobile application was designed using Swift 4.1 programming language using Xcode 9.3 as developing environment.

The app was designed specifically for iPhone 5s, 6 and 6s since they were the phones used by the Novo Nordisk A/S employees. iOS software version was 11.3 or greater.

The source code of the application can be found in the appendix section.

The app can be divided in the following sections:

- 1. Start up and gathering necessary approvals
- 2. Calculating dynamic threshold
- 3. Start
- 4. Run
- 5. Enter the background
- 6. Notify

7. Stop

In the next paragraphs, the different sections of the app are described. Every section of the app has a main duty.

1. Start application

In the start-up section, the app gathers the needed approvals from the user. In order to run the app, it is necessary that the user allows receiving notifications and sharing fitness information (number of steps). This is done in accordance with Apple regulations. Data was never used to control employees in any way. No data was directly transmitted from the iPhone to an external storage.

The start section is represented by the following source code:

```
func initNotificationSetupCheck() {
    if #available(iOS 10.0, *) {
    UNUserNotificationCenter.current().requestAuthorization(options:
    [.alert])
        { (success, error) in
            if success {
                print("Permission Granted")
            } else {
                print("There was a problem with the notification
permission!")}}
```

All steps were gathered by accessing steps recorded in the iPhone fitness tracker which stores data up to 1 week. Access to the data was done by instantiating an object "CMPedometer" from the package "CoreMotion" and by sending a query to the object with a specific date. Response from the object was the number of steps. All operations performed with the accelerometer were performed by following the official Apple[™] documentation.

Since September 2013, with the release of the Motion Coprocessor M7, Apple[™] has introduced motion coprocessors.

Although the algorithm used from Apple[™] is proprietary and hidden, it is known that the iPhone embedded accelerometer senses the acceleration on 3 axes. The values of acceleration are sent to the motion coprocessor which, by applying signal analysis and pattern recognition algorithms, is able to identify steps. Furthermore, the motion coprocessor takes in account also gyroscope data which is combined with accelerometer data to increase accuracy. When step data is computed by the motion coprocessor, it is sent to the pedometer app inside Health which stores it since the day the iPhone was activated.

When developing an iPhone app, it is possible to access step data in 3 different ways:

- 1. Access raw data from the accelerometer
- 2. Access data in the motion coprocessor
- 3. Access data in the Health app

Accessing raw data (also known as raw events) means to apply manually signal processing (filtering and signal manipulation) and use pattern recognition techniques to understand which kind of 3D acceleration is to be considered a step. Overall, accessing raw data allows to have more data control but at the same time slows done processing since all the calculations need to be computed in the main CPU.

JITAI Walk access data in the coprocessor. To do so, a Pedometer object is instantiated and queried. Signal processing is done by the coprocessor which combines raw data from the accelerometer and from the gyroscope. Accessing data in the motion coprocessor allow lower data control since the analysis is done automatically but it ensures higher processing speed since calculations are ran asynchronously from the main CPU.

Access data in the Health app requires access to the HealthKit, which is the main health database in the iPhone. Developing an app for HelthKit requires a slightly more difficult programming paradigm than accessing the motion coprocessor data.

Since there were no benefit of developing the app with access to HealthKit, and data control was not a requirement, it was preferred to access steps from the motion coprocessor.

Access to motion coprocessor data is shown in the following source code:



2. Calculation of individual threshold

In the second section, the app calculates the threshold of steps. The calculation looks back at the baseline week and calculates the average number of steps done between 8:30 and 16:30, from Monday to Friday. To do so, 5 pedometers objects (one for each day) are instantiated and set to deliver data via query for the 5 working days at specified time (8:30 – 16:30). The numbers obtained by the query are corrected by adding 20% because the iPhone's accelerometer calculates around 20% less steps, during walk at low speed (4).

Individual threshold calculation is represented by the following source code:

```
for number in self.stepsWeek {
    self.stepsThreshold += number
        self.thre=self.stepsThreshold/self.stepsWeek.count
self.theThreshold=((self.thre*20/100)+self.thre)/16
```

The individual threshold ensures that the threshold adapts to users' activity patterns. Employees that are normally more active will have a higher threshold while employees that are more sedentary will have a lower threshold. Dynamic threshold is only calculated the first time when the app is started, and it is kept constant for the whole experiment for each individual. In future applications, this feature could be develop aiming at ensuring a stable and ad equate level of PA.

3. Start

Once the participant presses on the "start" button, the app starts a timer that counts cycles of 30 minutes. The timer is set in seconds so in the code 1800 seconds express the 30 minutes interval.

The start action is represented by the following source code:

```
timer = Timer.scheduledTimer(timeInterval: 1800, target: self,
selector: #selector(self.timerAction), userInfo: nil, repeats: true)
```

4. Run

In the running section, every 30 minutes, the app compares the number of steps done the previous 30 minutes against the threshold. If the employee has performed less steps than the threshold it means that he/she did not walk enough, and a notification is triggered. If the number of steps performed last 30 minutes is greater than the threshold then it means that the employee walked enough, and a positive notification is triggered and sent to the screen.

The run section is represented by the following source code:

```
IfInt(truncating:data.numberOfSteps)<Int(self.theThreshold)
case Notifications
else Positive Notification</pre>
```

5. Enter the background

After running the app, it enters the runtime enters in the background stage and the app execution is not affected by other concurrent apps running at the same time. Furthermore, even when the app is closed by pressing the "home" button, the process is still running in the background. The only way to stop the runtime is to press the "STOP" button or to remove the app from the iPhone's background.

The background mode is shown by the following source code:

```
func startBackgroundTask() {
    NotificationCenter.default.addObserver(self,selector:
#selector(interuptedAudio),name:
NSNotification.Name.AVAudioSessionInterruption,object:
AVAudioSession.sharedInstance())
    self.playAudio()
}
```

6. Notify

Notifications include 4 different couples of messages and videos. Messages are used to make the worker aware of how long they have been physical inactive. In case walking was not possible, short videos provided physical exercises to perform on the place. Messages changed depending of the inactivity time, a message was set for 30 min, 1h, 1,5h and 2h inactivity.

Notifications are represented by the following source code:

```
let notification = UNMutableNotificationContent()
```

```
notification.title = "ALARM!"
```

```
notification.subtitle = "2 h of inactivity!"
notification.body = "You are going to be
healthier than 1min ago if you go for a walk"
notification.attachments = [attachment]
let notificationTrigger =
UNTimeIntervalNotificationTrigger(timeInterval: 0.5, repeats: false)
let request =
UNNotificationRequest(identifier: "notification1", content:
notification, trigger: notificationTrigger)
```

Notification stated the following:

30 minutes of inactivity: "Time to move! Cannot walk? Do this instead""

1 hour of inactivity: "Not much activity for 1h! Your health is important. Consider going for a short walk"

1,5 hours of inactivity: "Not much activity for 1,5h! Your health is important. Improve your heart health!"

2 hours of inactivity: "ALARM! 2 h of inactivity! You are going to be healthier than 1 min ago if you go for a walk"

Videos were randomly assigned to the messages. Physical exercises shown in the videos were the following:



Figure 1 - Notification video: "push-up"



Figure 2 - Notification video: "Wooden Leg"



Figure 3 - Notification video: "Dips"



Figure 4 - Notification video : "Mermaid"



Figure 5 - Notification video : "Invisible Chair"
Notifications were displayed on the iPhone screen when the app was on foreground or in background:



Figure 6 – Example of notifications shown in the top screen



Figure 7 - If dragged down, notification would start the video exercise

If the employee was active enough the message would display a positive reinforcement such as (see picture after text):

"CONGRATULATIONS! You have been active the last 30 min! Thanks for taking care of your life"



Figure 8 - Example of notification with positive reinforcement

7. Stop

Once the "STOP" button is pressed, the timer and all the processes are stopped. To start again the app it is necessary to press on the "Start your day" button.

The Stop section is represented by the following source code:

```
@IBAction func stopBackgroundTask(_ sender: AnyObject) {
starTaskButton.alpha = 1
starTaskButton.isUserInteractionEnabled = true
stopTaskButton.alpha = 0.5
stopTaskButton.isUserInteractionEnabled = false
timer.invalidate()
backgroundTask.stopBackgroundTask()
```

5.5. REPRESENTATION OF THE PROCESS



CHAPTER 6. DATA ANALYSIS

6.1. QUANTITATIVE DATA

Total number of steps performed for each day of both baseline week and intervention week were collected by using ad hoc apps that accessed the number of steps measured by the iPhone every day from 8:30 to 16:30 for each employee participating in the experiment. Source code is available in the appendix.

Data was analyzed by using SPSS statistic version 25.

The initial number of employees taking part in the experiment was 30. Unfortunately, 4 employees left for holidays on May 1st, 2 employees got sick, 1 employees forgot the phone at home during one day of the intervention week and 2 employees spontaneously said that they could not / would not use the app at day 1 and day 3 respectively. Finally, the intervention group was made by 21 employees, 9 males and12 females, mean age 36.8 years old, all participant had BMI < 25. All participants had the same time of job, they were all typical office workers with majority of time spent sitting.

Once data was gathered, the first step was to check normality. Shapiro-Wilk test was used to see if data followed a normal distribution.

Assessment of data normality is a prerequisite for many statistical tests because normal data is an underlying assumption in parametric testing. Normality can be assessed graphically and numerically.

Statistical tests have the advantage of making an objective judgement, but they have the disadvantage of not being sensitive enough when the sample is small.

Graphical tests allow good judgement to assess normality in situations when numerical tests might have too much or too little sensitivity, but graphical methods lack objectivity.

Normality was calculated both numerically and graphically by using SPSS and the results of descriptive statistics can be found in Figure 1 and Figure 2.

6.1.1. NUMERICAL ANALYSIS

The Shapiro-Wilk Test is found to be appropriate for sample sizes smaller than 50 elements, for this reason, the Shapiro-Wilk test was used as numerical means of assessing normality.

It can be seen from Figure 11 that for the two dependent variables (Steps_Baseline and Steps_Intervention) are not normally distributed as the Sig. value (p-value) of the Shapiro-Wilk Test is smaller than 0.05 for both. For this reason, the null hypothesis cannot be rejected, and data do significantly deviate from a normal distribution.

6.1.2. GRAPHICAL ANALYSIS

In order to determine normality graphically, the Q-Q plot was used. If the data are normally distributed, data points will be close to the diagonal line. If the data points are lay away from the line following a non-linear fashion, data are not normally distributed.

As can be seen in Figure 12 and Figure 13, the points in the normal Q-Q plots are not laying on the close to the diagonal and therefore the two variables are not normally distributed.

			Statistic	Std. Error
Steps_Baseline	Mean		12569.81	1235.350
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	9992.91	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	15146.70	
	5% Trimmed Mean		12250.91	
	Median		12086.00	
	Variance		32047880.2	
	Std. Deviation		5661.085	
	Minimum		5255	
	Maximum		25689	
	Range		20434	
	Interquartile Range		6578	
	Skewness	.924	.501	
	Kurtosis		.467	.972
Steps_Intervention	Mean	15516.43	1452.283	
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Bound	12487.02	
	for Mean	Upper Bound	18545.84	
	5% Trimmed Mean	14750.41		
	Median	14160.00		
	Variance		44291649.8	
	Std. Deviation		6655.197	
	Minimum		7348	
	Maximum		38122	
	Range		30774	
	Interquartile Range		6245	
	Skewness		2.084	.501
	Kurtosis		6.090	.972

Finally, figures 14 and 15 show the histograms representing the two variables.

Figure 9 - Descriptive statistic to check data normality using SPSSS

	Kolmogorov–Smirnov ^a				Shapiro-Wilk		
	Statistic	df	Sig.	Statistic	df	Sig.	
Steps_Baseline	.178	21	.080	.914	21	.066	
Steps_Intervention	.217	21	.011	.814	21	.001	

Figure 10 - Summary of the 2 normality tests: Kolmogorov-Smirnov and Shapiro-Wilk tests



Figure 11 – Q-Q plot for the variable "Step_Baseline"



Figure 12 – Q-Q plot for the variable "Steps_Intervention"



Figure 13 - Histogram of the variable "Steps_Baseline"



Figure 14 - Histogram of the variable "Steps_Intervention"

6.1.3. EFFECT OF THE INTERVENTION

To understand if the use of the app has had a statistically significant effect, the data from baseline and from intervention were compared by using Wilcoxon Rank test.

The Wilcoxon signed-rank test is used when there are two nominal variables and one measurement variable. One of the nominal variables has only two values, such as "before" and "after," and the other nominal variable often represents individuals. Wilcoxon signed rank test is the non-parametric equivalent to the paired t-test.

This statistical test has the following assumptions:

- Data comes from two dependent populations.
- The data is continuous.

Because it is a non-parametric test, it does not require that the dependent variables follow normal distribution.

Assumption 1 is respected since steps are recorded from the same group of people before and after intervention.

Steps are also continuous and, as seen before, they do not follow a normal distribution.

The null hypothesis is that the median difference between the observation at baseline and after intervention is zero.

The outcome of the Wilcoxon test gave a p-value < 0.001 (confidence interval .05) indicating that there was a statistically significant difference between the number of steps at baseline and after intervention. In fact, the weekly number of steps increased from 263.966 in the baseline week, to 325.845 during the intervention week. Figure 16 and Figure 17 show the output of the Wilcoxon test performed using SPSS.

	Null Hypothesis	\Rightarrow	Test	\bigcirc	Sig. 🍣	Decision \Rightarrow
1	The median of differences between Steps_Baseline and Steps_Intervention equals 0.		Related– Samples Wilcoxon Signed Rank Test	t	.000	Reject the null hypothesis.

Figure 15 - Output of Wilcoxon test resulted in p-value of 3E-4(in picture approximated by SPSS)

Test Statist	ics ^a
	Steps_Interve ntion – Steps_Baselin e
Z	-3.597 ^b
Asymp. Sig. (2-tailed)	.0003
a. Wilcoxon Signed R	anks Test
b. Based on negative	ranks.

Figure 16 - p-value of the Wilcoxon test (3E-4)

In addition to the statistic shown until now, median, interquartile range and quartiles were also calculated since, as seen by the Shapiro-Wilk test, data is not normal.

The interquartile range is a measure used to quantify dispersion of data around the median. The interquartile range, in other words, provides an indication of the variability of the data around the median. A smaller interquartile range indicates that values are less dispersed around the median.

Half of all the values fall in the interquartile range which is the distance between first quartile (25th percentile) and the third quartile (75th percentile). If this number is large, there is a great difference between the 25th percentile value and the 75th percentile value.

For skewed (asymmetrical) data, the interquartile range is a better measure of the spread compared to the standard deviation since the interquartile range is not based on the assumption of symmetric distribution.

Median and inter quartile range have been calculated using SPSS statistic and are shown in Figure 18 and Figure 19:

Steps_Baseline Me 95 for 5%	ean 5% Confidence Interval r Mean		Statistic	Std Error		
Steps_Baseline 95 for 	ean 5% Confidence Interval r Mean			Stu. LITOI		
95 for	5% Confidence Interval r Mean		12569.81	1235.350		
toi 	r Mean	Lower Bound	9992.91			
59		Upper Bound	15146.70			
57	% Trimmed Mean		12250.91			
Me	edian		12086.00			
Va	ariance		32047880.2			
Sto	d. Deviation		5661.085			
Mi	inimum		5255			
Ma	aximum	25689				
Ra	ange		20434			
Int	terquartile Range		6578			
Sk	ewness		.924	.501		
Κι	urtosis		.467	.972		

Figure 17 – Median, inter quantiles range and percentiles calculated with SPSS for the variable Steps_Baseline.

			Stat	tistic	Std. Error			
Steps_Intervention	Mean		155	516.43 1	1452.283			
	95% Confidence Interval	Lower Boun	d 124	487.02				
	for Mean	Upper Bour	nd 185	545.84				
	5% Trimmed Mean		147	750.41				
	Median		141	160.00				
	Variance		44291	1649.8				
	Std. Deviation			55.197				
	Minimum			7348				
	Maximum			38122				
	Range			30774				
	Interquartile Range			6245				
	Skewness			2.084	.501			
	Kurtosis			6.090	.972			
	Kurtosis		Percent	6.090	.972			
					Percentiles			
		5	10	25	50	75	90	95
Weighted Average (Definition 1)	Steps_Intervention	7376.90	8204.80	11486.0	0 14160.00	17731.00	23701.60	36730.50
Tukey's Hinges	Steps_Intervention			11899.0	0 14160.00	16274.00		

Figure 18 - Median, inter quantiles range and percentiles calculated with SPSS for the variable Steps_Intervention.

6.2. QUALITATIVE DATA

Qualitative data was obtained from questionnaires sent to the employees 3 days after the experiment was conducted.

One of the questionnaires gathered information concerning app usability. The second questionnaire gathered information in regard to employees' productivity while using the app. Questionnaires were filled by every participant, a total of 21 questionnaires express the qualitative data.

Both questionnaires were designed with the Likert scale and the following answers were available:

- 1. Strongly agree
- 2. Agree
- 3. Indifferent
- 4. Disagree
- 5. Strongly disagree

Questionnaires can be found in the appendix.

6.2.1. APP USABILITY

Usability was assessed by the usability questionnaire, which was made by 7 statements:

- 1. The app was easy to use
- 2. It took a long time to understand how to use the app
- 3. The app didn't need much explanation to be used
- 4. It was easy to start / stop the app every day
- 5. I could use the app even after the experiment to remind myself to be more physically active
- 6. The app made me walk more
- 7. I am more aware of the fact that I need to be physically active during my time at work

Results are now discussed independently for each statement/answer.

Statement 1: The app was easy to use

61.9% replied "Strongly agree" while 38.1% replied "Agree" indicating that the app was easy to use.

This result is in line with the scope of the app when the graphic interface was design. Only two buttons were present on the main (and only) interface of the app thus keeping human errors at a minimum.

	8	13				
0%	20%	40%	60%	80%	100%	
	Strongly disagree	12	3 4 5	Strongly agree		
		N	eutral			

Figure 19 - Answers to the statement: "The app was easy to use".

Statement 2: It took a long time to understand how to use the app

66.7% of the participants replied "Strongly disagree", 23.8% "Disagree" and 9,5% were indifferent.

Again, results are aligned with the main idea during development. The app didn't need any interaction from the employees during its use. The only interactions needed were at the beginning and end of every working day during the intervention week.



Figure 20 - Answers to the statement: "It took a long time to understand how to use the app".

Statement 3: The app did not need much explanation to be used

71.4% of the participants replied "Strongly agree", 19% "Agree", 4,8% "Indifferent" and 4,8% disagree. These results indicate that the majority of the people felt comfortable using the app without further explanation beside the ones initially provided. 1 person

felt indifferent to the instructions and 1 person felt in need of more explanations.



Figure 21 - Answers to the statement: "The app didn't need much explanation to be used".

Statement 4: It was easy to start/stop the app every day

57.1% of the participants replied "Strongly agree", 33.3% replied "Agree", 4,8% replied "Indifferent" and 4,8% replied "Disagree".

This suggest that the majority was at ease when the app had to be started/stopped every day during the intervention week. 1 participant was indifferent, and 1 participant disagreed. Overall, results suggest that was fairly easy to remember to start and stop the app, also thanks to the reminders send via mail.

In a future version of the app, start/stop functionality could be done automatically, thus removing user interaction with the app. Removing interaction with the app might reduce the awareness effect of the intervention.



Figure 22 - Answer to the statement: "It was easy to start/stop the app every day".

Statement 5: I could use the app even after the experiment to remind myself to be more physically active

52.4% of the participants replied "Agree", 33.3% replied "Indifferent", 9.5% replied "Strongly agree" and 4.8% replied "Disagree".

The majority of the participants stated that they would continue to use the app to be more physically active and this is a good result.

The indifference of seven participants might need to be studied further since it might come from the fact that the app was bothering them during the workday, for example during meetings or because they could be just reluctant to be more physically active during working time.



Figure 23 - Answers to the statement: "I could use the app even after the experiment to remind myself to be more physically active".

Statement 6: The app made me walk more

47.6% of the participants replied "Agree", 28.6% replied "Strongly agree", 14.3% replied "Indifferent" and 9.5% replied "Disagree".

Again, the majority of the participants followed the expected outcome of the intervention and felt to be more physically active. Compared against quantitative data, the feelings meet the numbers since almost every participant had an improvement in



Figure 24 - Answers to the statement: "The app made me walk more".

Statement 7: I am more aware of the fact that I need to be physically active during my time at work

47.6% of the participants replied "Agree", 33.3% replied "Strongly agree", 14.3% replied "Indifferent" and 4.8% replied "Disagree".

The majority of employees have shown to be aware of their lack of physical activity whereas some of them are indifferent and 1 employee disagrees perhaps because they are not aware of the benefits of being more physically active during work and in future versions of the app, this aspect could be included to further address the behavioral aspect of the intervention.



Figure 25 - Answer to the statement: "I am more aware of the fact that I need to be physically active during my time at work".

6.2.2. PRODUCTIVITY AT WORK WHILE USING THE APP

One of the point of strength of the experiment was the fact that it was carried out in a real office environment and not in the controlled settings of a laboratory.

For this reason, it was of interest to know how productivity was perceived by the employees participating the experiment. To measure perceived productivity, a questionnaire was provided 3 days after the experiment. Every participant filled the questionnaire (21 responses in total).

The productivity questionnaire was made by the 5 following statements based on the Likert scale:

- 1. Overall, the app didn't make me less productive
- 2. I could complete as many tasks as before using the app
- 3. I was as focused as much as before using the app
- 4. It was pleasant to take some time for myself when the app was beeping
- 5. When the app was beeping, my tendency was to follow the advice and go for a walk

Statements, replies and analysis are now shown.

Statement 1: Overall, the app did not make me less productive

52.4% of the participants replied "Agree", 33.3% replied "Strongly agree", 9.5% replied "Indifferent" and 4.8% replied "Disagree". The majority of the participants felt that their productivity was not affected by the app.

This result was not expected since it was forecasted that, since the app was beeping every 30 min, employee would stop their tasks more often, thus feeling less productive.

An explanation for this could be that employees were managing their working time more effectively during the 30 min since they knew that after this time, they would have to take a break (1) (if they were not active enough).

It is overall a good result to know that perceived productivity was unaffected.



Figure 26 - Statement "Overall, the app didn't make me less productive".

Statement 2: I could complete as many tasks as before using the app

The majority of the participants agreed or strongly agreed that they could complete the same number of tasks while using the app. Two participants were indifferent to task productivity. Surprisingly, none of the participants disagreed, since in the previous question 1 participants disagreed to the statement.

This might indicate that employee might have different productivity index that do not rely on task accomplishment. Productivity measurement is actually a well-known problem in literature. (2)

2	11			8		
0%	20%	40%	60%	80%	100%	
S	trongly disagr	ree 1 2 3	4 5 Stro	ongly agree		

Figure 27 - Answers to the statement: "I could complete as many tasks as before using the app".

Statement 3: I was as focused as much as before using the app

The majority of the participants did not perceive to be less focused while using the app during the intervention week. Three participants were indifferent, and two participants disagreed. The app was designed to require minimal intervention from the employees in order to minimize their distraction and these results show that the objective was accomplished.

For the two employees that felt less focused it might mean that their tasks require more than 30 min of focus and since they had to move away from the desk, they would be distracted, and this influenced negatively their focus and this behavior is aligned with literature. (3)



Figure 28 - Answers to statement: "I was focused as much as before using the app."

Statement 4: It was pleasant to take some time for myself when the app was beeping

With this statement, the experimenter aimed at understanding what was the overall feeling when participants were receiving a notification to go for a walk.

This statement (and the next one) are the ones that fragmented more participants. The majority agreed (38.1%+9.5%) with the statement while 33.3% of the participants disagreed (23.8%+9.5%). Finally19% of the replies showed indifference to the positive feelings of taking some private time.

These results might indicate that a forced break is less pleasant than a voluntary one, the idea to stop a task after 30 minutes of inactivity might have been perceived as difficult to do, and this is shown in literature. (4)



Figure 29 - Answer to statement: "It was pleasant to take some time for myself when the app was beeping".

Statement 5: When the app was beeping, my tendency was to follow the advice and go for a walk

Like statement 4, statement 5 is fragmented and all the Likert scales are present in the result. 47.6% of participants (33.3%+14.3%) agreed with the statement. 23.8% of the responders were indifferent while 28.5% disagreed.

These numbers were somewhat expected since for some employees it can be easier to interrupt a task and go for a short walk and for some other employees it might require more willpower.

This last statement might find its answers in the previous statements since an employee could find it difficult to stand up and move while he/she is in the middle of a task because this is felt as something that reduce productivity or focus.



Figure 30 - Answers to the statement: "When the app was beeping, my tendency was to follow the advice and go for a walk".

Overall, JITAI Walk app was well accepted. All employees (100%) stated that the app was easy to use and manage during the intervention week. Surprisingly, most employees stated that they would use the app even after the experiment ended and the experimenter got informed from some employees that they are actually still using the app.

In regard to productivity, 85% employees stated that using the app during the intervention week didn't make them less productive or less focused. As expected, when the app was beeping when an employee did not make enough steps, there was some resistance in stopping the current task and go for a walk.

Between quantitative and qualitative results, it can be stated that the app was an element of success for JITAI Walk. Some of the discoveries from the data analysis deserve further discussion, which will be developed in the discussion chapter.

CHAPTER 7. DISCUSSION

The initial hypothesis was that a JITAI could effectively increase physical activity of employees in office settings.

This hypothesis is in line with hypothesis from other JITAIs whose aim was to increase physical activity although not at work.(4)(5)

In line with the hypothesis, my findings from the experiment showed that the JITAI Walk app is capable of increasing walking among office workers. Results are comparable with outcomes from similar successful interventions.(4)(5)

These findings have great importance since only few JITAI have been designed for the specific problem of increasing physical active at work. At Novo Nordisk, this is the first time a JITAI intervention was carried out to increase employees' physical activity at work.

Salient points of the JITAI Walk design are now discussed.

Employee sample and type

Employees were eligible if they were at work during the baselines and intervention weeks. Due to dropouts, only 21 employees were eligible for data analysis. A bigger sample size, for example including a full department or even a division (around 500 employees) would definitely be more effective in trying to understand employees' behavior and thus, to design a better JITAI.

Unfortunately, gathering a large sample requires a lot of coordination with employees prior, during and after the experiment. Time was a major barrier to the sample size.

Every employee involved in the experiment was a "knowledge worker". Expanding the JITAI to employees working different type of jobs (i.e. physical workers) would give to the company more insights on which jobs/tasks are too sedentary and thus, implement corrective actions to increase physical activity.

Tasks within the employee in the group were similar. Employees' activity level, defined by step counts, varied from a minimum of 5255 steps/week to a maximum 25689 steps/week. Such a difference in steps might be because some employees already had the habit of taking active breaks and walk.

Since the implementation of JITAI Walk, employees increased their physical activity by introducing walking breaks every 30 minutes. This period was decided by considering the results obtained from Yates et al. 2015 on behavioral reallocation, which have shown that reallocating 30 minutes of sedentary time into light-intensity physical activity was associated an 18% increase in insulin sensitivity. (6)

Intervention type and duration

The intervention lasted, like the baseline week, for 5 days.

This type of design was used because employees in the team would not commit for an experiment longer than 5 days as, due to external reasons, there was a lack of resources in the department. Furthermore, in a recent review from Shrestha et al., it was found that the majority of the studies aiming at reducing sitting at work are short interventions lasting up to 3 months with the majority of the interventions lasting 1 work week. (7)

A longer intervention of at least 12 months, would be beneficial to assess if JITAI Walk app would be effective on the long time. Future studies should also have a control group to enable a more robust experimental design. This hypothesis is supported by findings from Clemes et al. concluding that longer interventions allow understanding better workers behavior and thus, designing better interventions. (8)

App design

First, it is important to underline that data was never collected externally from the iPhones and it was only used for steps calculations. Furthermore, real time data analysis was never (and it should never be) intended as surveillance of employees' daily activities.

JITAI Walk app was designed to be easy to use and to require minimal interaction with employees.

Qualitative data showed that this objective was reached but some improvements were also suggested.

The first improvement is related to the manual starting / stopping of the app every day during the intervention week. Two employees suggested to make this procedure automatic, the app could start automatically at 8:30 every morning and it could automatically stop at 16:30 every afternoon, thus further minimizing employee interaction.

The personal threshold defined for each employee when starting the app for the first time, was calculated by accessing the cache of the motion coprocessor. Motion cache in the iPhone can be accessed up to 1 week in the past. For the sake of the experiment, a timespan of 1 week in the past was considered to be enough but for general use, it may lead to errors as the previous week might be a special week, example holidays and thus, the number of steps would differ from a normal working week.

By retrieving data from the local iPhone Health database (HealthKit) it is possible to retrieve data from the whole year and, by applying ad hoc machine learning algorithm, the personalized threshold could be more representative of the employees' walking pattern.

In JITAI Walk app, data was only stored locally. In future versions of the app, data could be sent to a cloud database in order to include in the JITAI design other devices such as computers or other external sensors.

For example, if the app establishes that an employee has been too sedentary, notifications could be sent to both mobile phone and computer, prompting the employee to go for a walk.

Device choice

Apple iPhone was the device of choice because Novo Nordisk provides it to every knowledge employee. Furthermore, as shown in chapter 4, iPhone is a suitable device to be used in a JITAI design.

Since no other device was needed, experiment costs were kept to a minimum.

Using a mobile phone for a JITAI design requires employees to constantly carry the device. In different occasions, employees reported to have forgotten to carry the iPhone with them, for example when going to the toilet or when going to the printing room.

To mitigate this risk, smartwatches could be used instead. In fact, it is possible to convert the code used for the iPhone app into, an Apple Watch app or other smartwatches or fitness watches which have been proven to be reliant devices (9)(10).

Smartwatches are ubiquitous by nature since they are fixed to the wrist. Using smartwatches would give a more precise picture of employees' motion pattern. In fact, it is believed that the increase in steps is due, marginally, to the fact that during the intervention week, employees got used to carry the phone more often.

It comes without saying that the main reason why smartwatches were not used in this JITA is lack of resources. No smartwatches were available so a more cost effective solution has to be developed.

Employee reaction to notification

Even though employees walked more because of JITAI Walk app, the reactions to the notification were diverse. In particular, 29% of the employees stated that their tendency was not to go for a walk when a notification was received (see chapter 6.2). This behavior is believed to be somewhat normal and three main reasons have been identified.

The first reason is related to work performance. Since performance is related with bonus and increased prestige, tasks execution within deadline has priority. Employees gave more importance to task accomplishment (and performance) versus breaking sedentarity. To overcome this challenge, productivity techniques such as the "Pomodoro technique" (25 minutes of work, 5 minutes break) (1) could be used in order to ensure that a task gets done within deadline and that breaks are always respected and used to break sedentarity bouts.

The second main reason is lack of awareness. In accordance with literature, (see chapter 3.1) most people tend to make an error when estimating their physical activity levels (11)(12)(13).For this reason, employees that overestimate believe to be more physically active than they actually are, and they are prone to ignore notifications from the JITAI Walk app. The same can happen with employees classified as "active couch potatoes" (see chapter 3.2). If employees are moderately/vigorously active outside work, they tend to think that they do not need to move more during office time and thus, they too would ignore JITAI Walk

notifications. A solution could be to make employees aware of the risks of sedentary behavior even if daily physical activity guidance is met.

The third reason, and perhaps the most important of all, is the lack of motivation to change. The education level of the employees taking part in the experiment was high (university level) and 19 out of 21 hold scientific degrees within health, pharmacy or biology. Despite the background, employees tend to spend most of their time sitting and this could be due to a missing association between increased physical activity and associated health benefit.

In behavioral psychology, the reason to change is also defined as "anchor" (2). When the correct anchor is identified, the person is much more likely to change a behavior (2). In JITAI Walk, anchors were used marginally and the generic reason of "getting healthier" was not enough to trigger an individual behavioral change. This is confirmed by the fact that, after the use of the app, employees have verbally declared to walk less than before.

For this reason, deep focus has to be invested in developing notifications that are associated with employees' feelings and are effective in changing behavior. Since motivation plays a key role in behavior change, it is important to involve behavior scientists in the experiment design and mobile application development. (14)

These four reasons and their related suggested solutions can be added as additional content to future versions of the application. Furthermore, individual interviews with behavioral scientists can be implemented prior to the experiment. The latter option has been shown to be particularly effective for changing behavior in situation of resistance. (3)

Conclusion

In conclusion, the results of JITAI Walk show that it is possible to design low cost interventions such as JITAI for increasing walking at work. Although smartwatches will be the preferred solution in future studies, smartphones (iPhones) have been proven a reliable tool for delivering interventions remotely to employees only when needed. JITAI Walk app was well accepted by employees because of its simplicity and because it had no declared effect on productivity.

The preliminary nature of JITAI Walk warrants further investigation to clarify the effect of this type of interventions in office settings.

LITERATURE LIST

Introduction

- 1. Matthews, Charles E., et al. "Amount of time spent in sedentary behaviors in the United States, 2003–2004." *American journal of epidemiology* 167.7 (2008): 875-881.
- 2. Patel, Alpa V., et al. "Leisure time spent sitting in relation to total mortality in a prospective cohort of US adults." *American journal of epidemiology* 172.4 (2010): 419-429.
- Healy, Genevieve N., et al. "Objectively measured sedentary time, physical activity, and metabolic risk: the Australian Diabetes, Obesity and Lifestyle Study (AusDiab)." *Diabetes care* 31.2 (2008): 369-371.

- 1. Owen, Neville, et al. "Too much sitting: the population-health science of sedentary behavior." Exercise and sport sciences reviews 38.3 (2010): 105.
- 2. Lee, I-Min, Chung-cheng Hsieh, and Ralph S. Paffenbarger. "Exercise intensity and longevity in men: the Harvard Alumni Health Study." Jama 273.15 (1995): 1179-1184.
- Kwak, Lydia, et al. "Examining differences in physical activity levels by employment status and/or job activity level: Gender-specific comparisons between the United States and Sweden." Journal of science and medicine in sport 19.6 (2016): 482-487.
- 4. Mortensen, Laust H., et al. "Prospective associations between sedentary lifestyle and BMI in midlife." Obesity 14.8 (2006): 1462-1471.
- 5. Martínez-González, M. Á., et al. "Physical inactivity, sedentary lifestyle and obesity in the European Union." International journal of obesity 23.11 (1999): 1192.
- 6. Hu, Frank B. "Sedentary lifestyle and risk of obesity and type 2 diabetes." Lipids 38.2 (2003): 103-108.
- 7. Jago, Russell, et al. "BMI from 3–6 y of age is predicted by TV viewing and physical activity, not diet." International journal of obesity 29.6 (2005): 557.
- 8. Healy, Genevieve N., et al. "Breaks in sedentary time: beneficial associations with metabolic risk." Diabetes care 31.4 (2008): 661-666.
- Henson, Joseph, et al. "Associations of objectively measured sedentary behaviour and physical activity with markers of cardiometabolic health." Diabetologia 56.5 (2013): 1012-1020.
- 10. Smith, Everett L., and Catherine Gilligan. "Physical activity effects on bone metabolism." Calcified tissue international 49.1 (1991): S50-S54.
- 11. Kohl, Harold W. "Physical activity and cardiovascular disease: evidence for a dose response." Medicine and science in sports and exercise 33.6 (2001): S472-S483.
- 12. Hu, Frank B., et al. "Television watching and other sedentary behaviors in relation to risk of obesity and type 2 diabetes mellitus in women." Jama 289.14 (2003): 1785-1791.
- 13. Wilmot, Emma G., et al. "Sedentary time in adults and the association with diabetes, cardiovascular disease and death: systematic review and meta-analysis." (2012): 2895-2905.
- 14. Ding, Ding, et al. "The economic burden of physical inactivity: a global analysis of major noncommunicable diseases." The Lancet 388.10051 (2016): 1311-1324.

- 15. Torjesen, Ingrid. "Global cost of physical inactivity is estimated at \$67.5 bn a year." BMJ: British Medical Journal (Online) 354 (2016).
- Katzmarzyk, Peter T., Norman Gledhill, and Roy J. Shephard. "The economic burden of physical inactivity in Canada." Canadian medical association journal 163.11 (2000): 1435-1440.
- 17. Zhang, Juan, and Jad Chaaban. "The economic cost of physical inactivity in China." Preventive medicine 56.1 (2013): 75-78.
- Baun, William B., E. J. Bernacki, and Shan P. Tsai. "A preliminary investigation: effect of a corporate fitness program on absenteeism and health care cost." Journal of occupational medicine.: official publication of the Industrial Medical Association 28.1 (1986): 18-22.
- Spurgeon, Anne, J. Malcolm Harrington, and Cary L. Cooper. "Health and safety problems associated with long working hours: a review of the current position." Occupational and environmental medicine 54.6 (1997): 367-375.
- 20. Godet-Cayré, Virginie, et al. "Insomnia and absenteeism at work. Who pays the cost?." Sleep 29.2 (2006): 179-184.
- 21. Hemp, Paul. "Presenteeism: at work-but out of it." Harvard business review 82.10 (2004): 49-58.
- Gates, Donna M., et al. "Obesity and presenteeism: the impact of body mass index on workplace productivity." Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine 50.1 (2008): 39-45.
- 23. Cawley, John, John A. Rizzo, and Kara Haas. "The association of diabetes with job absenteeism costs among obese and morbidly obese workers." Journal of occupational and environmental medicine 50.5 (2008): 527-534.
- 24. Caspersen, Carl J., Kenneth E. Powell, and Gregory M. Christenson. "Physical activity, exercise, and physical fitness: definitions and distinctions for health-related research." Public health reports 100.2 (1985): 126.
- 25. Warburton, Darren ER, Crystal Whitney Nicol, and Shannon SD Bredin. "Health benefits of physical activity: the evidence." Canadian medical association journal 174.6 (2006): 801-809.
- 26. Warburton, Darren ER, Norman Gledhill, and Arthur Quinney. "Musculoskeletal fitness and health." Canadian journal of applied physiology 26.2 (2001): 217-237.
- 27. Warburton, Darren ER, Norman Gledhill, and Arthur Quinney. "De effekter af ændringer i muskuloskeletal fitness på sundhed." Canadian Journal of Applied Physiology
- Helmrich, SUSAN P., DAVID R. Ragland, and Jr RS Paffenbarger. "Prevention of non-insulindependent diabetes mellitus with physical activity." Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise 26.7 (1994): 824-830.
- 29. Lynch, John, et al. "Moderately intense physical activities and high levels of cardiorespiratory fitness reduce the risk of non-insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus in middle-aged men." Archives of internal medicine 156.12 (1996): 1307-1314.
- 30. Lee, I-Min. "Physical activity and cancer prevention--data from epidemiologic studies." Medicine and science in sports and exercise 35.11 (2003): 1823-1827.
- Thune, I. N. G. E. R., and ANNE-SOFIE Furberg. "Physical activity and cancer risk: doseresponse and cancer, all sites and site-specific." Medicine and science in sports and exercise 33.6 Suppl (2001): S530-50.

- Sesso, Howard D., I-Min Lee, and Ralph S. Paffenbarger. "Physical activity and breast cancer risk in the College Alumni Health Study (United States)." Cancer Causes & Control 9.4 (1998): 433-439.
- 33. Myers, Jonathan, et al. "Fitness versus physical activity patterns in predicting mortality in men." The American journal of medicine 117.12 (2004): 912-918.
- 34. Merchant N. Sitting is the smoking of our generation. Harvard Business Review 2013; https://hbr.org/2013/01/sitting-is-the-smoking-of-our-generation.
- 35. IJmker S, Huysmans MA, Blatter BM, van der Beek AJ, van Mechelen W, Bongers PM. Should office workers spend fewer hours at their computer? A systematic review of the literature
- Amick BC, III, Robertson MM, DeRango K, Bazzani L, Moore A, Rooney T, Harrist R. Effect of office ergonomics intervention on reducing musculoskeletal symptoms. Spine 2003; 28: 2706-2711.
- Amick BC, III, Robertson MM, DeRango K, Bazzani L, Moore A, Rooney T, Harrist R. Effect of office ergonomics intervention on reducing musculoskeletal symptoms. Spine 2003; 28: 2706-2711.
- Patel AV, Bernstein L, Deka A, Feigelson HS, Campbell PT, Gapstur SM, Colditz GA, Thun MJ. Leisure time spent sitting in relation to total mortality in a prospective cohort of US adults. Am J Epidemiol 2010; 172: 419-429.
- 39. http://www.si-folkesundhed.dk/upload/2745_-_risk_factors_and_public_health_in_denmark.pdf
- Blair, Steven N., et al. "Physical fitness and all-cause mortality." Jama 262.17 (1989): 2395-2401.
- Kodama, Satoru, et al. "Cardiorespiratory fitness as a quantitative predictor of all-cause mortality and cardiovascular events in healthy men and women: a metaanalysis." Jama301.19 (2009): 2024-2035.
- 42. Smith MJ, Conway FT, Karsh BT.Occupational stress in human computer interaction. Ind Health 1999; 37: 157–173.
- 43. Hill JO, Peters JC. Environmental contributions to the obesity epidemic.Science 1998; 280: 1371–1374.
- 44. McCrady, Shelly K., and James A. Levine. "Sedentariness at work: how much do we really sit?." Obesity 17.11 (2009): 2103-2105.
- 45. Whitmore, Catherine. "Type 2 diabetes and obesity in adults." British Journal of Nursing 19.14 (2010): 880-886.
- Hills, Andrew P., Steven J. Street, and Nuala M. Byrne. "Physical activity and health: "what is old is new again"." Advances in food and nutrition research. Vol. 75. Academic Press, 2015. 77-95.
- 47. Humphreys, Brad R., Logan McLeod, and Jane E. Ruseski. "Physical activity and health outcomes: evidence from Canada." Health economics 23.1 (2014): 33-54.
- 48. Landry, Bradford W., and Sherilyn Whateley Driscoll. "Physical activity in children and adolescents." PM&R 4.11 (2012): 826-832.

- 1. Katzmarzyk, Peter T., et al. "Sitting time and mortality from all causes, cardiovascular disease, and cancer." *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise* 41.5 (2009): 998-1005.
- Saltin, Bengt. "Response to exercise after bed rest and after training." *Circulation* 38.7 (1968): 1-78.
- 3. Lipman, Richard L., et al. "Glucose intolerance during decreased physical activity in man." *Diabetes* 21.2 (1972): 101-107.
- 4. Hamilton, Marc T., et al. "Too little exercise and too much sitting: inactivity physiology and the need for new recommendations on sedentary behavior." *Current cardiovascular risk reports* 2.4 (2008): 292.
- 5. Morris, Jeremiah N., and Margaret D. Crawford. "Coronary heart disease and physical activity of work." *British Medical Journal* 2.5111 (1958): 1485.
- 6. Taylor, Henry Longstreet, et al. "Death rates among physically active and sedentary employees of the railroad industry." *American Journal of Public Health and the Nations Health*52.10 (1962): 1697-1707.
- <u>http://www.si-folkesundhed.dk/upload/2745_-</u> _risk_factors_and_public_health_in_denmark.pdf
- 8. Pesola, A. J., M. Pekkonen, and T. Finni. "Why is excessive sitting a health risk?." *Duodecim; laaketieteellinen aikakauskirja* 132.21 (2016): 1964-1971.
- 9. Latouche, Celine, et al. "Effects of breaking up prolonged sitting on skeletal muscle gene expression." *Journal of applied physiology* 114.4 (2012): 453-460.
- 10. Healy, Genevieve N., et al. "Breaks in sedentary time: beneficial associations with metabolic risk." *Diabetes care*31.4 (2008): 661-666
- 11. Levine, James A., et al. "Interindividual variation in posture allocation: possible role in human obesity." *Science* 307.5709 (2005): 584-586.
- Levine, J. A. "Nonexercise activity thermogenesis (NEAT): environment and biology (vol 49, pg E675, 2004)." American journal of physiology-endocrinology and metabolism 288.1 (2005): E285-E285.
- 13. Peddie, Meredith C., et al. "Breaking prolonged sitting reduces postprandial glycemia in healthy, normal-weight adults: a randomized crossover trial–." *The American journal of clinical nutrition* 98.2 (2013): 358-366.
- 14. Thorp, Alicia A., et al. "Breaking up workplace sitting time with intermittent standing bouts improves fatigue and musculoskeletal discomfort in overweight/obese office workers." *Occup Environ Med* 71.11 (2014): 765-771
- 15. Hawari, Nabeha SA, et al. "Frequency of breaks in sedentary time and postprandial metabolic responses." *Medicine and science in sports and exercise* 48.12 (2016): 2495-2502
- 16. Mete, Evelyn M., et al. "Interrupting Prolonged Sitting with Regular Activity Breaks does not Acutely Influence Appetite: A Randomised Controlled Trial." *Nutrients* 10.2 (2018): 125
- Benatti, Fabiana Braga, and Mathias Ried-Larsen. "The effects of breaking up prolonged sitting time: a review of experimental studies." *Medicine & Science in* Sports & Exercise 47.10 (2015): 2053-2061

- 18. Van der Ploeg, Hidde P., et al. "Sitting time and all-cause mortality risk in 222 497 Australian adults." Archives of internal medicine 172.6 (2012): 494-500.
- 19. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs385/en/
- 20. Haskell, William L., et al. "Physical activity and public health: updated recommendation for adults from the American College of Sports Medicine and the American Heart Association." Circulation 116.9 (2007): 1081
- 21. Stephens, Samantha K., et al. "Intervening to reduce workplace sitting time: how and when do changes to sitting time occur?." Br J Sports Med 48.13 (2014): 1037-1042.
- Leischik, R., et al. "Physical activity, cardiorespiratory fitness and carotid intima thickness: sedentary occupation as risk factor for atherosclerosis and obesity." Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci 19.17 (2015): 3157-68.
 Nicholas, Joshua A., et al. "Leisure-time physical activity does not attenuate the association between occupational sedentary behavior and obesity: Results from Alberta's tomorrow project." Journal of Physical Activity and Health 12.12 (2015): 1589-1600.
- 23. León-Latre, Montserrat, et al. "Sedentary lifestyle and its relation to cardiovascular risk factors, insulin resistance and inflammatory profile." Revista Española de Cardiología (English Edition) 67.6 (2014): 449-455.

- Shuval, Kerem, et al. "Peer Reviewed: Impediments and Facilitators to Physical Activity and Perceptions of Sedentary Behavior Among Urban Community Residents: The Fair Park Study." *Preventing chronic disease* 10 (2013)
- Grewal, Tripat Simran Kaur. "Awareness of Physical Activity Levels and Sedentary Behaviour: An Assessment of Awareness of Physical Activity Levels and Sedentary Behaviour Among Parents and Children." (2013)
- 3. Corder, Kirsten, et al. "Perception Versus Reality." *American journal of preventive medicine* 38.1 (2010): 1-8.
- 4. Bentley, Georgina F., Russell Jago, and Katrina M. Turner. "Mothers' perceptions of the UK physical activity and sedentary behaviour guidelines for the early years (Start Active, Stay Active): a qualitative study." *BMJ open* 5.9 (2015): e008383
- Bennett, Gary G., et al. "Awareness of national physical activity recommendations for health promotion among US adults." *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise* 41.10 (2009): 1849
- 6. Ronda, Gaby, Patricia Van Assema, and Johannes Brug. "Stages of change, psychological factors and awareness of physical activity levels in the Netherlands." *Health promotion international* 16.4 (2001): 305-314.
- Lechner, L., C. Bolman, and M. Van Dijke. "Factors related to misperception of physical activity in The Netherlands and implications for health promotion programmes." *Health* promotion international 21.2 (2006): 104-112.
- Godino, Job G., et al. "Awareness of physical activity in healthy middle-aged adults: a crosssectional study of associations with sociodemographic, biological, behavioural, and psychological factors." *BMC public health* 14.1 (2014): 421
- 9. Van Sluijs, Esther MF, Simon J. Griffin, and Mireille NM van Poppel. "A cross-sectional study of awareness of physical activity: associations with personal, behavioral and psychosocial factors." *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 4.1 (2007): 53.

- Watkinson, Clare, et al. "Overestimation of physical activity level is associated with lower BMI: a cross-sectional analysis." *International journal of behavioral nutrition and physical activity* 7.1 (2010): 68.
- Healy, Genevieve N., et al. "Objectively measured sedentary time, physical activity, and metabolic risk: the Australian Diabetes, Obesity and Lifestyle Study (AusDiab)." *Diabetes care* 31.2 (2008): 369-371.
- Conn, Vicki S., Adam R. Hafdahl, and David R. Mehr. "Interventions to increase physical activity among healthy adults: meta-analysis of outcomes." *American journal of public health*101.4 (2011): 751-758
- 13. Marcus, BessH, et al. "Physical activity interventions using mass media, print media, and information technology." *American journal of preventive medicine* 15.4 (1998): 362-378.
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Physical Activity and Health: A Report of the Surgeon General. Atlanta, GA: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion, 1996.
- 15. Dishman, Rod K., and James F. Sallis. "Determinants and interventions for physical activity and exercise." (1994).
- 16. Epstein, Leonard H., et al. "A comparison of lifestyle exercise, aerobic exercise, and calisthenics on weight loss in obese children." *Behavior Therapy* 16.4 (1985): 345-356.
- 17. Wong, Faye, et al. "VERB™—a social marketing campaign to increase physical activity among youth." *Preventing chronic disease* 1.3 (2004)
- 18. http://www.internetworldstats.com/stats.htm
- 19. Vandelanotte, Corneel, et al. "Website-delivered physical activity interventions: A review of the literature." *American journal of preventive medicine* 33.1 (2007): 54-64.
- 20. Wantland, Dean J., et al. "The effectiveness of Web-based vs. non-Web-based interventions: a meta-analysis of behavioral change outcomes." *Journal of medical Internet research* 6.4 (2004).
- 21. Norman, Gregory J., et al. "A review of eHealth interventions for physical activity and dietary behavior change." *American journal of preventive medicine* 33.4 (2007): 336-345.
- Davies, Cally A., et al. "Meta-analysis of internet-delivered interventions to increase physical activity levels." *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 9.1 (2012): 52
- 23. Consolvo, Sunny, et al. "Design requirements for technologies that encourage physical activity." *Proceedings of the SIGCHI conference on Human Factors in computing systems*. ACM, 2006.
- 24. Toscos, Tammy, et al. "Chick clique: persuasive technology to motivate teenage girls to exercise." *CHI'06 extended abstracts on Human factors in computing systems*. ACM, 2006.
- 25. Ali-Hasan, Noor, et al. "Fitster: social fitness information visualizer." *CHI'06 Extended Abstracts on Human Factors in Computing Systems*. ACM, 2006.
- 26. Sellen, Abigail J., and Steve Whittaker. "Beyond total capture: a constructive critique of lifelogging." *Communications of the ACM*53.5 (2010): 70-77.
- 27. Choe, Eun Kyoung, et al. "Understanding quantified-selfers' practices in collecting and exploring personal data." *Proceedings of the 32nd annual ACM conference on Human factors in computing systems*. ACM, 2014.

- Li, Ian, Anind Dey, and Jodi Forlizzi. "A stage-based model of personal informatics systems." Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. ACM, 2010.
- 29. Klasnja, Predrag, and Wanda Pratt. "Healthcare in the pocket: mapping the space of mobilephone health interventions." *Journal of biomedical informatics* 45.1 (2012): 184-198.
- 30. Tudor-Locke, Catrine, and David R. Bassett. "How many steps/day are enough?." *Sports medicine* 34.1 (2004): 1-8.
- 31. Bravata, Dena M., et al. "Using pedometers to increase physical activity and improve health: a systematic review." *Jama* 298.19 (2007): 2296-2304.
- 32. El-Gayar, Omar, et al. "A systematic review of IT for diabetes self-management: are we there yet?." *International journal of medical informatics* 82.8 (2013): 637-652.
- 33. Kooiman, Thea JM, et al. "Reliability and validity of ten consumer activity trackers." *BMC* sports science, medicine and rehabilitation 7.1 (2015): 24.
- 34. Mercer, Kathryn, et al. "Behavior change techniques present in wearable activity trackers: a critical analysis." *JMIR mHealth and uHealth* 4.2 (2016)
- 35. Griffiths, Frances, et al. "Why are health care interventions delivered over the internet? A systematic review of the published literature." *Journal of medical Internet research* 8.2 (2006).
- Middelweerd, Anouk, et al. "Apps to promote physical activity among adults: a review and content analysis." *International journal of behavioral nutrition and physical activity* 11.1 (2014): 97
- 37. Bandura, Albert. "Human agency in social cognitive theory." American psychologist 44.9 (1989): 1175.
- Schwarzer, R. (1992). Self-efficacy in the adoption and maintenance of health behaviors: Theoretical approaches and a new model. In R. Schwarzer (Ed.), Self-efficacy: Thought control of action (pp. 217-243). Washington, DC, US: Hemisphere Publishing Corp.
- 39. Sheeran, Paschal. "Intention-behavior relations: a conceptual and empirical review." European review of social psychology12.1 (2002): 1-36.
- Rhodes, Ryan E., and Leanne Dickau. "Experimental evidence for the intention-behavior relationship in the physical activity domain: A meta-analysis." *Health Psychology* 31.6 (2012): 724.
- Conroy, David E., Chih-Hsiang Yang, and Jaclyn P. Maher. "Behavior change techniques in top-ranked mobile apps for physical activity." American journal of preventive medicine46.6 (2014): 649-652.
- 42. Direito, Artur, et al. "Do physical activity and dietary smartphone applications incorporate evidence-based behaviour change techniques?." BMC public health 14.1 (2014): 646.
- 43. Whittaker, Robyn. "Key issues in mobile health and implications for New Zealand." Health Care Inform Rev Onlin 16.2 (2012): 2-7.
- 44. Minges, Karl E., et al. "Classroom standing desks and sedentary behavior: a systematic review." *Pediatrics* (2016): peds-2015.
- 45. Stice, Eric, Heather Shaw, and C. Nathan Marti. "A meta-analytic review of obesity prevention programs for children and adolescents: the skinny on interventions that work." *Psychological bulletin* 132.5 (2006): 667.

- 46. Minges, Karl E., et al. "Classroom standing desks and sedentary behavior: a systematic review." *Pediatrics* (2016): peds-2015.
- 47. MacEwen, Brittany T., Dany J. MacDonald, and Jamie F. Burr. "A systematic review of standing and treadmill desks in the workplace." Preventive medicine 70 (2015): 50-58
- 48. Reiff, Christopher, Kara Marlatt, and Donald R. Dengel. "Difference in caloric expenditure in sitting versus standing desks." *Journal of Physical Activity and Health* 9.7 (2012): 1009-1011.
- 49. Levine, James A., and Jennifer M. Miller. "The energy expenditure of using a "walk-and-work" desk for office workers with obesity." *British journal of sports medicine* 41.9 (2007): 558-561.
- Gregory, Diane E., and Jack P. Callaghan. "Prolonged standing as a precursor for the development of low back discomfort: an investigation of possible mechanisms." *Gait & posture* 28.1 (2008): 86-92.
- 51. Thompson, Warren G., and James A. Levine. "Productivity of transcriptionists using a treadmill desk." *Work* 40.4 (2011): 473-477.
- Alderman, Brandon L., Ryan L. Olson, and Diana M. Mattina. "Cognitive function during lowintensity walking: a test of the treadmill workstation." *Journal of physical activity and health* 11.4 (2014): 752-758.
- Knox, Emily CL, Hayley Musson, and Emma J. Adams. "Knowledge of physical activity recommendations in adults employed in England: associations with individual and workplacerelated predictors." *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 12.1 (2015): 69.
- 54. Latimer, Paul R., and Andrew A. Sweet. "Cognitive versus behavioral procedures in cognitivebehavior therapy: A critical review of the evidence." *Journal of Behavior Therapy and Experimental Psychiatry* 15.1 (1984): 9-22.
- 55. Jacobs-van Der Bruggen, Monique Am, et al. "Lifestyle interventions are cost-effective in people with different levels of diabetes risk: results from a modeling study." *Diabetes care*30.1 (2007): 128-134.
- Evans, R. Scott, James F. Lloyd, and Lee A. Pierce. "Clinical use of an enterprise data warehouse." *AMIA Annual Symposium Proceedings*. Vol. 2012. American Medical Informatics Association, 2012.
- 57. Dohm, Hannah E. *The Physical and Psychological Effects of Standing Desks in Office Workers*. Diss. Illinois State University, 2017.
- 58. Levine, James A., and Jennifer M. Miller. "The energy expenditure of using a "walk-and-work" desk for office workers with obesity." *British journal of sports medicine* 41.9 (2007): 558-561.
- 59. Amin, Tarek Tawfik, et al. "Physical activity and cancer prevention: awareness and meeting the recommendations among adult Saudis." *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev* 15.6 (2014): 2597-606.
- 60. Marques, Adilson, et al. "Perception and reality–Portuguese adults' awareness of active lifestyle." *European journal of sport science* 14.5 (2014): 468-474.
- Pedersen, Mogens T., et al. "The effect of worksite physical activity intervention on physical capacity, health, and productivity: a 1-year randomized controlled trial." *Journal of Occupational and Environmental Medicine* 51.7 (2009): 759-770.

- 62. Holtermann, Andreas, et al. "The physical activity paradox: six reasons why occupational physical activity (OPA) does not confer the cardiovascular health benefits that leisure time physical activity does." (2018): 149-150.
- 63. <u>https://www.vcta.dk/Stats.aspx</u>
- 64. Matusitz, Jonathan, and John McCormick. "Sedentarism: the effects of Internet use on human obesity in the United States." *Social work in public health* 27.3 (2012): 250-269.

- 1. Spruijt-Metz, Donna, and Wendy Nilsen. "Dynamic models of behavior for just-in-time adaptive interventions." *IEEE Pervasive Computing* 13.3 (2014): 13-17.
- 2. Patrick, Kevin, Stephen S. Intille, and Marion F. Zabinski. "An ecological framework for cancer communication: implications for research." *Journal of medical Internet research* 7.3 (2005).
- 3. Cartreine, James A., David K. Ahern, and Steven E. Locke. "A roadmap to computer-based psychotherapy in the United States." *Harvard Review of Psychiatry* 18.2 (2010): 80-95.
- Esterson, Yonah B., et al. "A systematic review of innovative diabetes care models in low-and middle-income countries (LMICs)." *Journal of health care for the poor and underserved*25.1 (2014): 72-93.
- 5. Boydell, Katherine M., et al. "Using technology to deliver mental health services to children and youth: a scoping review." *Journal of the Canadian Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*23.2 (2014): 87.
- 6. Choudhury, Tanzeem, et al. "The mobile sensing platform: An embedded activity recognition system." *IEEE Pervasive Computing* 7.2 (2008).
- King, Abby C., et al. "Harnessing different motivational frames via mobile phones to promote daily physical activity and reduce sedentary behavior in aging adults." *PloS one* 8.4 (2013): e62613.
- 8. Bauer, Stephanie, et al. "Technology-enhanced maintenance of treatment gains in eating disorders: Efficacy of an intervention delivered via text messaging." *Journal of Consulting and Clinical Psychology* 80.4 (2012): 700.
- 9. Quanbeck, Andrew, et al. "Mobile delivery of treatment for alcohol use disorders: A review of the literature." *Alcohol research: current reviews* 36.1 (2014): 111.
- Agyapong, Vincent IO, Declan M. McLoughlin, and Conor K. Farren. "Six-months outcomes of a randomised trial of supportive text messaging for depression and comorbid alcohol use disorder." *Journal of affective disorders* 151.1 (2013): 100-104.
- 11. Brian, Rachel M., and Dror Ben-Zeev. "Mobile health (mHealth) for mental health in Asia: objectives, strategies, and limitations." *Asian journal of psychiatry* 10 (2014): 96-100.
- 12. Depp, Colin A., et al. "Mobile interventions for severe mental illness: design and preliminary data from three approaches." *The Journal of nervous and mental disease* 198.10 (2010): 715.

- 13. Riley, William, Jami Obermayer, and Jersino Jean-Mary. "Internet and mobile phone text messaging intervention for college smokers." *Journal of American College Health* 57.2 (2008): 245-248.
- 14. Shapiro, Jennifer R., et al. "Text4Diet: a randomized controlled study using text messaging for weight loss behaviors." *Preventive medicine* 55.5 (2012): 412-417.
- 15. Depp, Colin A., et al. "Augmenting psychoeducation with a mobile intervention for bipolar disorder: a randomized controlled trial." *Journal of affective disorders* 174 (2015): 23-30.
- Kristjánsdóttir, Ólöf Birna, et al. "A smartphone-based intervention with diaries and therapistfeedback to reduce catastrophizing and increase functioning in women with chronic widespread pain: randomized controlled trial." *Journal of medical Internet research* 15.1 (2013).
- 17. Heron, Kristin E., and Joshua M. Smyth. "Ecological momentary interventions: incorporating mobile technology into psychosocial and health behaviour treatments." *British journal of health psychology* 15.1 (2010): 1-39.
- 18. Horvath, Tara, et al. "Mobile phone text messaging for promoting adherence to antiretroviral therapy in patients with HIV infection." *The Cochrane Library* (2012).
- 19. Vashist, Sandeep Kumar, et al. "A smartphone-based colorimetric reader for bioanalytical applications using the screen-based bottom illumination provided by gadgets." *Biosensors and Bioelectronics* 67 (2015): 248-255.
- Nahum-Shani, Inbal, et al. "Just in time adaptive interventions (jitais): An organizing framework for ongoing health behavior support." *Methodology Center technical report* 2014 (2014): 14-126.
- 21. Zubin, Joseph, and Bonnie Spring. "Vulnerability: a new view of schizophrenia." *Journal of abnormal psychology* 86.2 (1977): 103.
- 22. Witkiewitz, Katie, and G. Alan Marlatt. "Relapse prevention for alcohol and drug problems: that was Zen, this is Tao." *American Psychologist* 59.4 (2004): 224.
- 23. Conati, Cristina, and Kurt VanLehn. "Providing adaptive support to the understanding of instructional material." *Proceedings of the 6th international conference on Intelligent user interfaces.* ACM, 2001.
- 24. Diziol, Dejana, et al. "Using intelligent tutor technology to implement adaptive support for student collaboration." *Educational Psychology Review* 22.1 (2010): 89-102.
- 25. Schwonke, Rolf, et al. "Enhancing computer-supported writing of learning protocols by adaptive prompts." *Computers in Human Behavior* 22.1 (2006): 77-92.
- 26. Fahrenwald, Nancy L., et al. "A randomized pilot test of "Moms on the Move": a physical activity intervention for WIC mothers." *Annals of behavioral medicine* 27.2 (2004): 82-90.
- Lam, Chee M., and Ivan L. Beale. "Relations among sustained attention, reading performance, and teachers' ratings of behavior problems." *Remedial and Special Education* 12.2 (1991): 40-47.

- 28. Strecher, Victor J., et al. "Goal setting as a strategy for health behavior change." *Health education quarterly* 22.2 (1995): 190-200.
- 29. Ben-Zeev, Dror, et al. "Feasibility, acceptability, and preliminary efficacy of a smartphone intervention for schizophrenia." *Schizophrenia bulletin* 40.6 (2014): 1244-1253.
- Witkiewitz, Katie, et al. "Development and evaluation of a mobile intervention for heavy drinking and smoking among college students." *Psychology of Addictive Behaviors* 28.3 (2014): 639.
- 31. Witkiewitz, Katie, et al. "Concurrent drinking and smoking among college students: An eventlevel analysis." *Psychology of addictive behaviors* 26.3 (2012): 649.
- Van Dantzig, Saskia, Gijs Geleijnse, and Aart Tijmen van Halteren. "Toward a persuasive mobile application to reduce sedentary behavior." *Personal and ubiquitous computing* 17.6 (2013): 1237-1246.
- 33. Free, Caroline, et al. "Smoking cessation support delivered via mobile phone text messaging (txt2stop): a single-blind, randomised trial." *The Lancet* 378.9785 (2011): 49-55.
- Gustafson, David H., et al. "Explicating an evidence-based, theoretically informed, mobile technology-based system to improve outcomes for people in recovery for alcohol dependence." Substance use & misuse 46.1 (2011): 96-111.
- Suffoletto, Brian, et al. "Text-message-based drinking assessments and brief interventions for young adults discharged from the emergency department." *Alcoholism: Clinical and Experimental Research* 36.3 (2012): 552-560.
- 36. De Jongh, Thyra, et al. "Mobile phone messaging telemedicine for facilitating self management of long-term illnesses." *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 4 (2008).
- 37. Thinnes, Andrea, and René Padilla. "Effect of educational and supportive strategies on the ability of caregivers of people with dementia to maintain participation in that role." *American Journal of Occupational Therapy* 65.5 (2011): 541-549.
- Yank, Veronica, et al. "Baseline reach and adoption characteristics in a randomized controlled trial of two weight loss interventions translated into primary care: a structured report of realworld applicability." *Contemporary clinical trials* 34.1 (2013): 126-135.
- 39. Heron, Kristin E., and Joshua M. Smyth. "Ecological momentary interventions: incorporating mobile technology into psychosocial and health behaviour treatments." *British journal of health psychology* 15.1 (2010): 1-39.
- 40. Heron, Kristin E. Ecological Momentary Intervention [EMI]: incorporating mobile technology into a disordered eating treatment program for college women. Syracuse University, 2011.
- Smyth, Gordon K. "Limma: linear models for microarray data." *Bioinformatics and computational biology solutions using R and Bioconductor*. Springer, New York, NY, 2005. 397-420.
- 42. Wenze, Susan J., and Ivan W. Miller. "Use of ecological momentary assessment in mood disorders research." *Clinical psychology review* 30.6 (2010): 794-804.
- 43. Ertin, Emre, et al. "AutoSense: unobtrusively wearable sensor suite for inferring the onset, causality, and consequences of stress in the field." *Proceedings of the 9th ACM Conference on Embedded Networked Sensor Systems*. ACM, 2011.
- 44. Shi, Yuan, et al. "Personalized stress detection from physiological measurements." *International symposium on quality of life technology*. 2010.
- 45. Bakker, Jorn, Mykola Pechenizkiy, and Natalia Sidorova. "What's your current stress level? Detection of stress patterns from GSR sensor data." *Data Mining Workshops (ICDMW), 2011 IEEE 11th International Conference on.* IEEE, 2011.
- Barnett, Nancy P., E. B. Meade, and Tiffany R. Glynn. "Predictors of detection of alcohol use episodes using a transdermal alcohol sensor." *Experimental and clinical psychopharmacology* 22.1 (2014): 86.
- 47. Ali, Amin Ahsan, et al. "mPuff: automated detection of cigarette smoking puffs from respiration measurements." *Information Processing in Sensor Networks (IPSN), 2012 ACM/IEEE 11th International Conference on.* IEEE, 2012.
- 48. Otten, Jennifer J., et al. "Effects of television viewing reduction on energy intake and expenditure in overweight and obese adults: a randomized controlled trial." *Archives of Internal Medicine* 169.22 (2009): 2109-2115.
- 49. Carr, Lucas J., et al. "Multicomponent intervention to reduce daily sedentary time: a randomised controlled trial." *BMJ open*3.10 (2013): e003261.
- 50. Gardiner, Paul A., et al. "Feasibility of reducing older adults' sedentary time." *American journal of preventive medicine* 41.2 (2011): 174-177.
- 51. Healy, Genevieve N., et al. "Reducing sitting time in office workers: short-term efficacy of a multicomponent intervention." *Preventive medicine* 57.1 (2013): 43-48.
- 52. Rutten, Geert M., et al. "Interrupting long periods of sitting: good STUFF." *International Journal of Behavioral Nutrition and Physical Activity* 10.1 (2013): 1.
- 53. https://www.statista.com/statistics/330695/number-of-smartphone-users-worldwide/
- 54. Consolvo, Sunny, David W. McDonald, and James A. Landay. "Theory-driven design strategies for technologies that support behavior change in everyday life." Proceedings of the SIGCHI conference on human factors in computing systems. ACM, 2009.
- 55. https://www2.deloitte.com/content/dam/Deloitte/fi/Documents/technologymedia-telecommunications/GMCS%202017_digital_nordic_cut_final.pdf
- 56. Locke, Edwin A., and Gary P. Latham. "New directions in goal-setting theory." Current directions in psychological science15.5 (2006): 265-268.

Chapter 5

- 1. http://www.si-folkesundhed.dk/upload/2745_-_risk_factors_and_public_health_in_denmark.pdf
- Bergman, Frida, et al. "Increasing physical activity in office workers-the Inphact Treadmill study; a study protocol for a 13-month randomized controlled trial of treadmill workstations." BMC public health 15.1 (2015): 632.
- 3. Tudor-Locke, Catrine, and David R. Bassett. "How many steps/day are enough?." Sports medicine 34.1 (2004): 1-8.
- Duncan, Markus J., et al. "Walk this way: validity evidence of iphone health application step count in laboratory and free-living conditions." Journal of sports sciences 36.15 (2018): 1695-1704.
- Pires, Ivan Miguel, et al. "From data acquisition to data fusion: a comprehensive review and a roadmap for the identification of activities of daily living using mobile devices." Sensors 16.2 (2016): 184.

Chapter 6

- 1. Cheng, Justin, et al. "Break it down: A comparison of macro-and microtasks." Proceedings of the 33rd Annual ACM Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems. ACM, 2015.
- 2. Ramírez, Yuri W., and David A. Nembhard. "Measuring knowledge worker productivity: A taxonomy." Journal of intellectual capital 5.4 (2004): 602-628.
- Speier, Cheri, Joseph S. Valacich, and Iris Vessey. "The influence of task interruption on individual decision making: An information overload perspective." Decision Sciences 30.2 (1999): 337-360.
- 4. Gollan, Tamar H., Daniel Kleinman, and Christina E. Wierenga. "What's easier: Doing what you want, or being told what to do? Cued versus voluntary language and task switching." Journal of Experimental Psychology: General143.6 (2014): 2167.

Chapter 7

- 1. Gobbo, Federico, and Matteo Vaccari. "The pomodoro technique for sustainable pace in extreme programming teams." *International Conference on Agile Processes and Extreme Programming in Software Engineering*. Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, 2008.
- 2. Cervone, Daniel, and Philip K. Peake. "Anchoring, efficacy, and action: The influence of judgmental heuristics on self-efficacy judgments and behavior." *Journal of Personality and social Psychology* 50.3 (1986): 492.
- 3. Hardcastle, Sarah J., et al. "Motivating the unmotivated: how can health behavior be changed in those unwilling to change?." *Frontiers in psychology* 6 (2015): 835.
- 4. Thomas, J. Graham, and Dale S. Bond. "Behavioral response to a just-in-time adaptive intervention (JITAI) to reduce sedentary behavior in obese adults: Implications for JITAI optimization." *Health Psychology* 34.S (2015): 1261.
- 5. Adams, Marc A., et al. "An adaptive physical activity intervention for overweight adults: a randomized controlled trial." *PloS one* 8.12 (2013): e82901.

- 6. Yates, Thomas, et al. "Objectively measured sedentary time and associations with insulin sensitivity: Importance of reallocating sedentary time to physical activity." *Preventive medicine* 76 (2015): 79-83.
- 7. Shrestha, Nipun, et al. "Workplace interventions for reducing sitting at work." *The Cochrane Library* (2016).
- 8. Clemes, Stacy A., Sophie E. O'connell, and Charlotte L. Edwardson. "Office workers' objectively measured sedentary behavior and physical activity during and outside working hours." *Journal of occupational and environmental medicine*56.3 (2014): 298-303.
- 9. Hoy, Matthew B. "Personal activity trackers and the quantified self." *Medical reference services quarterly* 35.1 (2016): 94-100.
- Zhang, P., S. D. Godin, and M. V. Owens. "Measuring the validity and reliability of the Apple Watch as a physical activity monitor." *The Journal of sports medicine and physical fitness*(2018).
- 11. Godino, Job G., et al. "Awareness of physical activity in healthy middle-aged adults: a crosssectional study of associations with sociodemographic, biological, behavioural, and psychological factors." *BMC public health* 14.1 (2014): 421
- 12. Amin, Tarek Tawfik, et al. "Physical activity and cancer prevention: awareness and meeting the recommendations among adult Saudis." *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev* 15.6 (2014): 2597-606.
- 13. Marques, Adilson, et al. "Perception and reality–Portuguese adults' awareness of active lifestyle." *European journal of sport science* 14.5 (2014): 468-474.
- 14. Michael, M. C. C. J. B. C., and CASSELL CHRISTINE JACKSON BRIAN CHEUVRONT. "Health communication on the Internet: an effective channel for health behavior change?." *Journal of health communication* 3.1 (1998): 71-79.

CHAPTER 8. APPENDICES

A- Screenshots JITAI Walk



Figure 31 - Home screen view.



Figure 32 - App requests permission for sending notifications



Figure 33 - After pressing "Start" the app asks s for access to fitness data



Figure 34 - Example of notification to help employees work more



Figure 35 - When the notification is opened the alternative to walk are shown



Figure 36 - Notification of accomplishment when employees have been active enough

Appendix B – Invitation to participate

Invitation to participate https://goo.gl/oorV1L

Appendix C - Questionnaires

Questionnaire productivity: <u>https://goo.gl/forms/YG7vdUeGHIMJ4I9G3</u>

Questionnaire app usability: <u>https://goo.gl/forms/83m2L1n0Nyg58csa2</u>

Appendix D – Statistic

All the files in the SPSS statistical files can be accessed here:

Dataset (SPSS file): https://drive.google.com/open?id=1rDJ4z0clp_o8U63JUMHcUBIHUCwAJZXd

Normality Test. Shapiro-Wilk (SPSS file): <u>https://drive.google.com/open?id=1oS_rTEHc-EcbwlD37OaV6ueOREuGZnNs</u>

Wilcoxon rank test (SPSS files): https://drive.google.com/open?id=1hk5Uw5Js8I9xaradSZnWHABcjqRnqnI4

https://drive.google.com/open?id=1I3W3qI_ym9HcTqfOUhywIIpozmBWdT3z

Interquartile range, median and percentiles (SPSS files):

https://drive.google.com/open?id=1Rvc7INcuuTubWI7_peq3BrfVtepG0o9z

https://drive.google.com/open?id=1e93wrrorTcLBxgIR4hKyHpayedFN9BZi

Appendix D – Source code JITAI Walk app

The source code for all the files of the app JITAI Walk can be accessed here: <u>https://drive.google.com/open?id=1xDzhPmUIAICUnjfq0TILQ-v8HLNK3d49</u>

Appendix E – Source code getSteps app

The source code for all the files of the app getSteps can be accessed here:

https://drive.google.com/open?id=1ueWBPkaWrqCtZLxvZICACKXFEIBAub3C